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∑ˇˇˇˇTimesˇ—Constructive approaches to teaching and learning are gaining 
increasing currency in educational language and literature throughout the 
western world. That very usage is,‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇÿùŒwe believe, creating a 
lossñofñmeaning. This paper is the result of an across 
Australia‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇUŒdialogue between two Teacher Educators who agreed to 
engage in a 'dialogue across‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ™™Œdifferences' (Burbules and Rice, 
1991) in an attempt to unpack the range of‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇbvŒinterpretations. Whilst 
the dialogue is still onñgoing we expect it to contribute to 
our‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ.ãŒunderstanding of the operation of difference in the social 
construction of knowledge,‹ˇˇˇ‹and throw light on how we, individually, are 
using constructivism in Teacher ‹ˇˇˇ

ˇ
ˇ—Introduction√ˇÄ√‹ˇ&ˇˇˇˇLˇˇˇˇˇˇˇLˇˇLˇˇˇ
ˇˇ
ˇˇˇ&‹‹ˇˇˇˇˇYˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇI$Œ™–ˇˇˇ–´This search into the meaning of 
constructivism represents a form of research which embodies 
a‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ±Œpostmodernist shift from grand narrative to a process which is 
much more tentative and‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ∫.Œincomplete. Within that shift, 
constructivist inquiry is based upon assumptions "that each‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇbvŒgroup 
will engage in enquiry in a particular way, have different purposes, 
present information‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ±;Œin particular ways to differing groups, and 
value particular types of information" (Green &‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇÃÃŒChandler, 1990, 
p.213). In this form of research knowledge is not just added on, but 
is‹ˇˇˇ‹analysed and interpreted within a selfñreflexive process. 
‹ˇˇˇˇˇfˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇˇˇˇ¡ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ∂€Œ™–ˇˇˇˇ–´In the course of the 
communication of this inquiry the themes of dialogue, distance, 
difference,‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇôôŒconstructivism, and teacher education, became 
intermingled. The movement within and through‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ[mŒthose themes 
remained fluid as we delved into the many different versions of 
constructivism. In‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇˇŒbecoming conscious of that movement we chose to 
continue in that way in order to support the‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇv'Œdiscovery and mutual 
riskñtaking. We believe this process appropriate to this form of 
inquiry.‹ˇˇˇ
ˇˇ
ˇˇˇˇ‹As stated by Elbaz and Elbaz ñ—ˇˇ



ˇ—the "text" is a discursive activity, a production in language, in the 
materiality of which‹ˇˇˇˇ,ˇˇ,ˇˇˇ ˇˇ

ˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇªªŒmeaning arises ... the text is a permutational, ever mobile 
space, and within this text a‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇffŒmultiplicity of utterances or 
discursive events crissñcross and interpenetrate one another ‹ˇˇˇ    ˇˇ
ˇˇˇˇ‹(1988, p.108).—ˇß
ˇ
ˇ—Because we chose to present this unñfinal version of our journey in 
chronological order the‹ˇˇˇˇ|ˇˇˇˇˇˇ
ˇˇ
ˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ]Œcrissñcrossing and interpenetration becomes evident. Some might 
find the result haphazard. We‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇÒ«Œpresent it as a mapping of how two 
minds have tried to bring to a conscious, visivle level, the‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ’UŒmany 
layers of values and assumptions; theories and knowledge; the social and 
personal‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ6€Œconstruction of subjectivity; and the knower and the 
known, which intersect in what is 
called‹ˇˇˇ‹'knowledge'.‹ˇˇˇˇˇ|ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇˇˇˇ ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇffŒSubjectivity and 
language as forms of knowing, understanding, and communicating 
meaning,‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇiiŒdeveloped as subñthemes within the text as it evolved, 
and as we became more aware of how our‹ˇˇˇ‹own subjectivity and language 
shaped the ways in which we construct knowledge. 
‹ˇˇˇˇˇ◊ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇˇˇˇ˛ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇxxŒ[An important distinction was made early 
on, towards the end of May, in one or the first fax‹ˇˇˇ
ˇˇˇˇ‹messages to pass between us.]—ˇˇ

ˇ—Ballarat University College, 27 May, 1992.‹ˇ&ˇˇˇˇ5ˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ5ˇˇˇ…ˇˇˇ   ˇˇ
ˇˇˇ&‹Dear Mike,√ˇÄ√‹ˇ&ˇˇˇˇAˇˇˇˇˇˇˇAˇˇˇ’ˇˇˇ   ˇˇ
ˇˇˇ&‹Œˇˇ8„ŒThe answer is yes, I am using ¿‘¿constructivist¿’¿ in the same 
sense as Habermas. But I am also using‹ˇˇˇ    ˇˇ
ˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇiiŒit in the sense that Carr and Kemmis use it in √√Becoming 
Critical,√Ä√ 1986, p.148ñ9, and also Walker,‹ˇˇˇˇYˇˇˇÌˇˇˇ    ˇˇ
ˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇffŒand others in Smyth (1987). In this view, it is not just the 
fact that people come into a setting with‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇDDŒsocially constructed 
knowledge, it is also that teachers can teach in a way that allows 
student‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ∞ˇŒknowledge to be valued in the classroom. To do this 
teachers use the knowledge of their students‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇŒas the initial text, 
rather than privileging an external form of knowledge. There is in my mind, 
quite‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇIŒa difference between a person who believes that knowledge is 
socially constructed, and a person‹ˇˇˇ ˇˇ
ˇˇˇˇ‹who plans their teaching acknowledging that ¿‘¿reality¿’¿—ˇˇ
ˇ
ˇ—[The importance of this statement became apparent when we went on to look 
at the work of‹ˇˇˇˇºˇˇPˇˇˇ
ˇˇ
ˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇˇŒErickson (1989). Another significant development was that we 
began to adopt the metaphor of‹ˇˇˇ
ˇˇ



ˇˇˇˇ‹map making.]—ˇˇ
ˇ
ˇ
ˇ—Darwin. Monday 10 August 1992.‹ˇ&ˇˇ"ˇˇÛˇˇˇˇˇˇˇÛˇˇáˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ&‹Dear 
Wendy,√ˇÄ√‹ˇ&ˇˇ#ˇˇ˛ˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ˛ˇˇíˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ&‹‹ˇˇˇ$ˇˇ ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ;ŒI have spent 
the weekend journeying through the high country of Constructivism 
attempting to‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇˇŒchart the terrain in the form of a series of mind 
maps. I understand that you have also made‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇZZŒsome tentative affrays 
into the territory. My maps are still incomplete and it may be that if 
we‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇKKŒcan put yours together with mine. That way we will gain a much 
better idea of the predominant‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ∞ˇŒfeatures. I'm sure there must be 
impenetrable obstacles in the way of which I am not aware‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇUUŒwhich 
you could see from your vantage point. Incidentally, I think I have 
discovered that some‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ‡ˇŒroads which were on the old maps no longer 
exist although there seems to be some rebuilding‹ˇˇˇ‹and renovation going 
on in some places.‹ˇˇˇ%ˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇˇ&ˇˇlˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇ""ŒThe choice of a 
mindñmap as the medium, or vehicle, to convey my present understanding 
of‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇˇŒthe territory appears to be fortuitous because it will allow us 
to reflect on the applicability of‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇŒschema theory as a model for the 
construction of knowledge. Does it aid clarity or add to 

the‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ™™Œconfusion? Is it a clumsy, timeñwasting technique with no  
long term value? Will the final,‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ$íŒredrawn mindñmap provide 
sufficient evidence of our journey? Will we be able to determine 
the‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ§íŒcontours of constructivism using such maps? Or, are mind maps 
just another extension of the‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇé8Œmentalism and distancing which 
surround cognitive approaches to constructivism? (See‹ˇˇˇ‹O'Loughlin 
1991)‹ˇ;ˇˇ'ˇˇwˇˇˇˇˇˇˇƒˇˇXˇˇˇ2ˇ^ˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ
ˇˇˇ
ˇ;‹ø‹ˇˇˇ(ˇˇflˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇ¿ˇŒA major drawback is the twoñdimensional 
representation of the territory. It destroys the‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇˇŒglobal, holistic 
and infinite nature of threeñdimensional space and privileges 
certain‹ˇˇˇ‹interconnections at the expense of 
others.‹ˇˇˇ)ˇˇÍˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇˇ*ˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇqŒI thought it might be useful for 
other travellers if we explain how we came to hear of this‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇâÿŒmassive 
continent swathed in mists and say something about the directions from 
which we‹ˇˇˇ‹individually approached its shores so I have provided you with 
this introductory account.‹ˇˇˇ+ˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇˇ,ˇˇ7ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ∞ˇŒMy first 
excursions were carried out under the direction of Eric Lunzer when I was 
at studying‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇDDŒManchester University in the early sixties. We landed 
in a highly developed part of the country‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ""Œcalled Cognition and 
explored the ways in which the local people, (Europeans in those days, 
the‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇˇŒChildren of the Enlightenment) adapted to their environment 
through the processes of‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇâÿŒassimilation and accommodation. 
Subsequently in order to become a teacher I had to write‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇLÃŒnumerous 
essays on the implications of Piaget's developmental theories for 
classroom‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ±;Œteaching with smug professors rejoicing in the creation 
of the cognitive conflict which results‹ˇˇˇ‹from inadequate input. I may 
even have some still around. I'll try and look them out. ‹ˇˇˇ-



ˇˇBˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇˇ.ˇˇöˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇˇŒIt was not until my visit to Canada in the 
second half of 1991 that I discovered a renewed‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇË∫Œinterest in 
Constructivism amongst teacher educators. This manifested itself in three 
ways‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ‡ˇŒwhich seemed unrelated at the time. First, Elizabeth Cooper 
at Regina took me to task for my‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇj™Œoverñoptimistic faith in the 
power of the individual to transform society through 
education.‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ'bŒWhilst having no problem with the overall view that 
our subjectivities are socially constituted,‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇv'ŒI objected strongly 
to the idea that this occurred in any socially deterministic, 
totalizing,‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ±;Œmanner which emptied out the child and the individual 
from the classroom, or which‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇùâŒpermitted a return to explicit, 
transmission forms of teaching the proponents of which claim,‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ¥¥Œthat 
you get more of a specific product for your money if you adopt a particular 
form of‹ˇˇˇ‹teaching.‹ˇˇˇ/ˇˇ•ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇˇ0ˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇ$íŒThe second 
manifestation of constructivism could be seen in the work of Gaalen 
Erickson at‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ`ˇŒthe University of British Columbia where I was 
fortunate enough to be able to attend an SI2‹ˇˇˇ‹session (Student 
Intuitions and Science Instruction).  
‹ˇˇˇ1ˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇˇ2ˇˇ?ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇ€mŒ[Erickson (1989) rejects the view that 
research can provide us with a set of diagnostic‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ@ˇŒtechniques 
comprising a catalogue of teaching strategies. He believes that teachers 
should be‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ≥3Œexpected to construct such techniques and strategies for 
themselves through 
collaborative‹ˇˇˇ‹enquiry].‹ˇˇˇ3ˇˇJˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇˇ4ˇˇvˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇ@ˇŒThe session 
comprised a video of some children aged 9ñ13 years old obtained in one of 
those‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇt]Œethnographic ventures behind the lines. The children were 
providing explanations for the‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇˇŒinverted image produced in the 
camera obscura. Attention focussed on the way children went‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇÍ™Œabout 
mentally constructing what they had observed and how they represented that 
to‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇÏNŒthemselves in language. This threw into relief various 'folk' 
beliefs about science which sit‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇíIŒcomfortably with children and many 
adults but which have to be translated or reframed in‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇíIŒmore 
acceptable scientific language. For example the use of the word 'rays' and 
their linear,‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇI$Œgraphic representation led to a discussion on 
interpretations of reality. One child in seeking to‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇˇŒexplain the 
inversion maintained that there had to be a point where there was 'a ray of 
light'‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ™™Œgoing right through the middle of the pinñhole, so how did 
that equate with an explanation‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇùâŒbased on turning the image upside 

down? Although this particular session dealt with the‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇt]Œmental 
representation of knowledge, the children's utterances were not viewed in 
any‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇˇŒdevelopmental way. The interest centred on finding 
metacognitive ways of assisting children‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇIŒto reframe their folk 
utterances in scientific discourse through a process of translation. I 
see‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇŒthe New Zealand work that you sent me being carried out by the 
SAME Research Centre at‹ˇˇˇ‹Waikato (Bell 1991) as being in the same 
tradition.‹ˇˇˇ5ˇˇÅˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇˇ6ˇˇ1ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇÓÓŒThe third aspect of 
constructivism I encountered was the work grounded in the concept of 
the‹ˇ/ˇˇ<ˇˇ]ˇˇˇ8ˇñˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ



ˇˇˇ
ˇ/‹'generalised other' that MacKinnon and Grunau (1991) have been carrying 
out.ø‹ˇˇˇ7ˇˇ<ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇˇ8ˇˇbˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇPˇŒThe generalised other has always 
seemed to me to be a useful concept in social science research‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇŒif 
we are looking for themes, structures or patterns. It is a convenient 
abstraction which assists‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ–ˇŒus to come to grips with the data and 
make it more manageable and more meaningful. For‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇwwŒexample, when we 
talk of professional behaviour we are talking of a set of generally 
shared‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇPˇŒnorms which owe their origin to the 'generalised' other. 
Hence we have an expectancy of how to‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇt]Œdress as a StudentñTeacher, 
the social, psychological and physical distance to 
maintain‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇêˇŒbetween us as teachers and parents and so on. However, I 
now have some nagging doubts about‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇÄˇŒthe generalised other as the 
quintessential definition of the social which relate to my 
original‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇôŒconcerns with a remorseless, unidirectional, deterministic 
view of social construction of‹ˇˇˇ‹knowledge and the 
self.‹ˇˇˇ9ˇˇmˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇˇ:ˇˇ€ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇ••ŒAnd then, of course, when I arrived 
back in Australia, I was to find the Project of 
National‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇbvŒSignificance into the teaching of English literacy 
(Christie et al 1991) had been published‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇNƒŒwhich recommends the 
adoption of a social perspective on learning and 'the formation 
of‹ˇˇˇ‹social subjectivity' which I felt I needed to investigate 
further.‹ˇˇˇ;ˇˇÊˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇˇ<ˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇˇˇŒI've tried to represent these 
concerns in my mind maps. I'm not sure though how you would 
wish‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ«Œto proceed. Once one starts fixing concepts as I have done 
there, they take on a reality of their‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ““Œown and you may rightly 
object to that. It was not my intention to produce a taxonomy 
or‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ““Œchecklist but to show how some of the issues and concepts 
which seem central to me might be‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇffŒrelated whilst at the same time 
pointing up some of the difficulties and differences which 
exist‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇˇŒin interpreting the term 'the social construction of 
knowledge'. You may of course decide that‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇLÃŒyou want to do your own 
mind map and if you have the time and a belief in their efficacity 
that‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ‡ˇŒmight be the way to go, then we really would have something 
to compare and to 
jointly‹ˇˇˇ‹construct.‹ˇˇˇ=ˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇˇ>ˇˇÄˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇˇ?
ˇˇãˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹√ˇ√Darwin, 
Tuesday 11 August 1992.‹ˇ&ˇˇ@ˇˇñˇˇˇˇˇˇˇñˇˇ?ˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ&‹Dear Wendy,√√√
√√√√
Ä√√Ä√√Ä√√ˇÄ√‹ˇ&ˇˇAˇˇ°ˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ°ˇˇJˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ&‹‹ˇˇˇBˇˇ¨ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇˇˇŒHerewith the 
mind maps as promised. [There were originally seven mind maps altogether. 
Four‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ∞ˇŒof these are reproduced here together with a fifth produced 
later by Wendy in response]. I don't‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇêˇŒknow how much you know about 
schema theory and the construction of such maps. I suspect I‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇˇŒhave 
broken every rule in the book, but I still believe the process to be 
worthwhile. Normally‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇªªŒone tries to show all the interconnections 
between the nodes and their offshoots. I haven't got‹ˇˇˇ‹that far because 
of the complexity of the undertaking. 
‹ˇˇˇCˇˇ∑ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇˇDˇˇ˘ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ$íŒAs I carry out my preparatory reading, 
I'm constantly coming across issues and concepts which‹ˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇààŒI had 



ignored or wasn't aware of. For example Broughton (1981) in his article on 
√√Piaget's‹ˇˇˇˇ  ˇˇ∏ˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇˇˇŒStructural Developmental Psychology: 
knowledge without a self and without history√Ä√  raises the‹ˇˇˇˇ     
ˇˇ√ˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇ§íŒissue of Piaget's notion of structure which he says is 
given a purely formal conceptual‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ™™Œinterpretation. This raises the 
disturbing question of what exactly are these structures 
of‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇI$Œknowledge we are talking about. If 'an ideology of models' is 

unsatisfactory, as Broughton says,‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇPˇŒwhat do the structures 
actually look like empirically? This issue in turn relates to a number 
of‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ[mŒnodes on the varying mind maps.  And conversely what are we 
deconstructing? Are we‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇôŒdeconstructing the models themselves or 
revealing the knowledge constitutive interests behind‹ˇˇˇ‹them, or the 
meaning invested in them?‹ˇˇˇEˇˇ     ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇˇFˇˇ 
rˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇPˇŒIncidentally when I sent the fax yesterday I meant to say how 
much my own approach to‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ™™Œeducation and learning has been permeated 
by Piagetian psychology without me being fully‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇé8Œaware of it. The 
tendency towards distancing, conceptualisation, overñtheorising 
and‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇÃÃŒdecentering has really come home to me. I seem to have been 
sustaining a number of‹ˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹contradictions. There do appear to have 
been earlier constructions on the same site.‹ˇ&ˇˇGˇˇ     }ˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ  
©ˇˇRˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ&‹‹ˇQˇˇHˇˇ   ¥ˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ  ¥ˇˇ]ˇˇˇˇ  ¥ˇˇ]ˇˇˇ8ˇŒˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ
ˇˇˇ
ˇˇˇˇˇˇQ‹√ˇ√15 August 1992. ø‹ˇ&ˇˇIˇˇ    œˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ  œˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ&‹Dear 
Wendy, √ˇÄ√‹ˇ&ˇˇJˇˇ ⁄ˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ  ⁄ˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ&‹Œˇˇ6€ŒAlready though there are 
a number of newly discovered features which need to be 
incorporated.‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇÄˇŒOne concerns the place of language and discourse. 
Should linguistic constructivism be given‹ˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ'bŒprimacy over the 
other forms? I've just gone through Bazerman's (1990) √√Discourse analysis 
and‹ˇˇˇˇ    ˚ˇˇˇ,ˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹social construction√Ä√ in which he argues quite 
strongly for that. ‹ˇ&ˇˇKˇˇ     Âˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ
ˇˇˇ7ˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ&‹‹ˇˇˇLˇˇ
ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇ""ŒDoes linguistic constructivism require a separate mind map of 
its own? At present it is built‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇˇˇŒinto several of the other maps 
including the SOCIAL CONSTRUCTION OF SUBJECTIVITY under‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ]Œdiscursive 
practices and discourse features with links to dialoguing across difference 
on‹ˇˇˇ‹INTERSUBJECTIVITY.‹ˇˇˇMˇˇ
ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇˇNˇˇ
Hˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ<<ŒThe whole of Bazerman's article raises for me the issue of 
social determinism. By this I have in‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ™™Œmind a situation or 
condition from which the individual cannot escape. The 
individual's‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ*™Œchoices are determined, permitted and constrained by 
society. Everything in fact is determined‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇUŒin some kind of 
remorseless, mechanical, inevitable fashion. I suppose this relates 
to‹ˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇ@ˇŒBourdieu's conception of the √√habitus.√Ä√ (Nespor 1991 
looks at the creation of classroom‹ˇˇˇˇ
ˇˇˇ∞ˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇUUŒknowledge in terms of the habitus.) Whilst accepting the 
existence of culturally generative‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ ˇŒforces of this kind, I find any 
strong form of belief in determinism difficult to accept 



simply‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇíIŒbecause it limits and negates the possibilities of 
individual agency. It entangles us in the‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇã¢Œstructuralist trap and 
introduces a transcendental element into the discussion, the 
carrying‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ*™Œover into the argument of an 'accepted', given, theory or 
supposition. Interestingly Bazerman‹ˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇ[mŒrefers twice to √√'a 
form √Ä√of subjectivity' (emphasis mine!) which suggests there are other 
forms‹ˇˇˇˇ
¡ˇˇˇÚˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ[mŒwhich he has not identified, apart from this socially 
and discursively produced variety. At one‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇbvŒpoint he talks of social 
'determination'. At what point does 'determination' shade off 
into‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇã¢Œdeterminism? Presumably we can show our determination in our 
resistance to social‹ˇˇˇ‹determinism. We are thus 'determined' in both 
senses.‹ˇˇˇOˇˇ
Sˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇˇPˇˇ
¯ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇ6€ŒI have the same problem with Usher (1989). Although Usher  
problematizes the concept of‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇiiŒexperience, something which I don't 
think I have done very well in the mind maps, I believe he‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ;Œhas not 
considered the notion of selfñreflexivity very extensively. Usher rejects 
claims that the‹ˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇË∫Œindividual is √√totally√Ä√ determined by 
impersonal forces (1989:30, my emphasis again). 
The‹ˇˇˇˇ$ˇˇUˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇˇˇŒ√√totally√Ä√ suggests some doubt exists in 
Usher's mind. When he says that individuals do not 
√√choose√Ä√‹ˇˇˇˇ/ˇˇ`ˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇ±Œtheir subjectivities then he is clearly 
embracing determinism. The ways in which changes in‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇˇŒour 
consciousness and subjectivities occur need more extended treatment and 

justification.‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇNƒŒAny transformative view such as McLaren's (1989) 
must assume that we can influence the‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ0ˇŒnature of our 
subjectivities. The  problem goes back to the type of subjectivity we are 
talking‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇˇŒabout. The transformation has to take place in ourselves 
first before we can reconstruct‹ˇˇˇ‹society. Freire says something like 
that somewhere. I'll track down the 
quotation.‹ˇˇˇQˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇˇRˇˇ|ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇ0ˇŒIn the mind map on SUBJECTIVITY 
I have tried to show three main types of subjectivity: 
(1)‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ""Œsubjectivity as in 'subject to' or 'subjected to' which I 
think captures the deterministic aspect; (2)‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇÏNŒindividual 
subjectivity based on motive, desire, will and agency and (3) the 
subjective vs‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇôŒobjective truth dimension which relates to 
propositional knowledge.  Kitwoods's (1990)‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇÏNŒconception of free 
attention and moral space is based on the acceptance of 
nonñpropositional‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇÿùŒlogic on the grounds that the quality of 
experience cannot be captured by categorization.‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ]ŒSimilarly he 
subscribes to the complete acceptance of particularism and avoidance 
of‹ˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇÄˇŒprescription. He talks, too, of the √√sentient being√Ä√ 
being allowed full expressivity which fits into‹ˇˇˇˇ‘ˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇˇŒthe 
second category above. The first category is inclined towards fatalism, 
passivity and‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇÍ™Œacceptance and belongs with oppression. The second 
relates to action, determination to effect‹ˇˇˇ‹change, subversion and the 
celebration of possibility. ‹ˇˇˇSˇˇáˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇˇTˇˇ



ˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇ--ŒClearly the distinction is not as clear cut as that. People 
can be intimidated into taking up a‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇùâŒproactive or revolutionary 
stance. But this is only exchanging one form of subjection 
for‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇNƒŒanother. At the same time, our individual subjectivities have 
clearly been constructed out of‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ¿ˇŒinformation derived from the 
discursive practices and cultural histories in which we are‹ˇ/ˇˇ

,ˇˇ]ˇˇˇ8ˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ
ˇˇˇ
ˇ/‹Œˇ€mŒsituated and our wills and desires, intentions and motives are 
subject to and influenced byø‹ˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ±Œknowledge constitutive 
interests. There is thus a continual shunting between the three forms 
of‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ∫.Œsubjectivity, between the socially determined, the sentient or 
expressive, and subjective truth.‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ;ŒThere is not necessarily any 
significant congruence between them.  One can penetrate and‹ˇˇˇ‹frustrate 
the others.‹ˇˇˇUˇˇ

~ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇ@ˇŒThe social construction of knowledge, therefore, needs to take 
into account these differing‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ’UŒforms of subjectivity. However, there 
is another problem because the social construction of‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇUUŒknowledge 
has two sides to it as well. One is the actual psychoñsocial process 
through which‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇj™Œsubjectivity is constructed. The other is the actual 
knowledge creating process itself, what‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇªªŒknowledge is created and 
how it is modelled, shared, exchanged and so forth. The one 
is‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ¿ˇŒontological and the other epistemological. Both are intimately 
related in that through self‹

‹Œˇ6€Œreflexivity we arrive at knowledge of our own subjectivity, the 
ontogenesis of our beliefs and‹ˇˇˇ‹the ideologies on which they are based. 

ˇ—Ballarat, 19.8.92¡ˇˇˇ

ˇˇˇ&‹Dear Mike,√ˇÄ√‹ˇ&ˇˇZˇˇ
ˇˇˇ&‹Your mind maps arrived yesterday, and your asked for my 
reactions.‹ˇˇˇ[ˇˇ
     ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇé8ŒFirst I am extremely impressed ñ overwhelmed.  As one of 
my graduate students said to me a few‹ˇˇˇ‹years ago "isn't it a good thing 
the human mind is not restricted to three dimensions".‹ˇˇˇ\ˇˇ
ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇˇ]ˇˇ
-ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇk ŒSecond ñ I am trying to find the most significant ways for me 
to respond to what you have written‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ33Œin order to take up the 
dialogue. Should I try to add to your mind maps? Should I take up 
your‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ.ãŒearlier theme using Geographic images to try to conceptualise 
the constructivist 'landscape'?‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇááŒPerhaps having gained value from 
both of those activities you are ready to move on to other plans‹ˇˇˇ‹and 



spaces, rather than go back over, what for you, might now be unfertile 
terrain.‹ˇˇˇ^ˇˇ
9ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇˇ_ˇˇ
uˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ†ˇŒYour description of your mind maps highlight just how many 
faceted each of the nodes might be,‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ••Œand how, at any given time, 
ideas are placed in relation to others, but how transient and 
relational‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇâÿŒthose positionings are. It also shows how the process 
of looking through different lens‹ˇˇˇ‹foregrounds different views of 
knowledge.‹ˇˇˇ`ˇˇ
Åˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇˇaˇˇ
±ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ’UŒHow does all of this fit with subjectivity? I don't know. But 
I have an optimistic view, based on‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇíIŒideas of agency and creative 
thought, that despite the enormous factors stacked against it 
(as‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇááŒdemonstrated in your maps) there is still scope for original 
ideas, or at least new ways of thinking‹ˇˇˇ‹about old ideas ñ Is that 
constructivism in its purest sense? ‹ˇˇˇbˇˇ
Ωˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇˇcˇˇ
Ìˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ(kŒI just wanted to highlight one difference which is obvious to 
me before I close in order to prepare a‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇˇˇŒmore considered response.  
I noticed how little, if any, significance you have given to gender in 
the‹ˇˇˇ    ˇˇ
ˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇË∫Œ'social construction of subjectivity', 'subjectivity and the 
self' or 'intersubjectivity'. My female‹ˇˇˇˇˇˇ ˇˇˇ    ˇˇ
ˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇ™™Œ'√√self'√Ä√ wants to say that from experiencing oneself as 
√√'other√Ä√', ñ as '√√outsider'√Ä√ from the dominant‹ˇˇˇˇˇˇ÷ˇˇˇ   ˇˇ
ˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇññŒculture, the issue of gender is central to me in each of those 
dimensions. My reading of Ellsworth‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ33Œand Lather suggests that they 

may see it similarly. Although perhaps Lather would argue that many‹ˇˇˇ    
ˇˇˇˇ‹forms of 'other' (race, culture, religion) might juxtapose.—ˇß

ˇ
ˇ—21 August 1992.‹ˇ&ˇˇfˇˇ]ˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ]ˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ&‹Dear 
Wendy,√ˇÄ√‹ˇ&ˇˇgˇˇhˇˇˇˇˇˇˇhˇˇ!ˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ&‹ŒˇˇààŒThank you for your first 
reactions to the mind maps. I'm sorry you were overwhelmed 
because‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇwwŒthat was not the intention. I think the mindscape forms 
the territory through which we are‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇDDŒjourneying and you have 
already pointed to a central massive around which I have skirted, 
the‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇUUŒarea of gender, our first major discovery of difference on our 
dialogic journey. I had already‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇDDŒdetected tracks that run into the 
interior. Lacan marks the way, for instance, and we 
should‹ˇ/ˇˇüˇˇXˇˇˇ4:ˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ
ˇˇˇ
ˇ/‹ŒˇˇÿùŒadd Walkerdine (1985) and Weedon (1987). We need now determine how 
this particular featureø‹ˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ@ˇŒhas been shaped through weathering 
. It seems we have to look at this predominant feature, 
the‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ@ˇŒsignificance of which has only recently been discovered, and 
determine the difference(s) 
it‹ˇˇˇ‹makes.‹ˇˇˇhˇˇsˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇˇiˇˇÊˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇxxŒBut before proceeding, lets 



look at the type of paper we wish to produce which has also 
been‹ˇˇˇ‹concerning me. As I see it we can do several things none of which 
are mutually exclusive:‹ˇˇˇjˇˇÒˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇˇkˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ∂€Œ(1) We can 
describe the collaborative process in terms of the social construction of 
knowledge.‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇŒThe fact that there are only two of us in an external 
dialogue does not deny the social,‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ""Œparticularly if we extend the 
concept to include intertexuality, by which I mean how we have‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇŒtaken 
over, and been influenced by, the writings of others. This then allows us 
to carry out a‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ33Œlineage study to trace the philosophical, 
ideological, historical and discursive influences‹ˇˇˇ‹which have shaped our 
own individual subjectivities. ‹ˇˇˇlˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇˇmˇˇTˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇKKŒ(2) I 
would see us quoting from our writing to illustrate how we went about 
dialoguing in the‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ∂€Œfirst place before we can talk about dialoguing 
across difference such as when you commented‹ˇˇˇ‹on the transitional and 
relational positionings around the node.‹ˇˇˇnˇˇ_ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹  
‹ˇˇˇoˇˇÄˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇŒThe way we are talking to each other is interesting. 
it raises the question of the suitability of‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇI$Œthe term 'dialoguing 
across difference' because it has a parallel, I think, in the 
expression‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ6€Œ'talking across someone'. It is possible that the long 
distance aspect of our enterprise may‹ˇˇˇ‹encourage this, notwithstanding 
the fact that we are both sensitive to it. 
‹ˇˇˇpˇˇãˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇˇqˇˇ∑ˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇpˇŒ(3) But first we need to explore 
what we understand by √√difference √Ä√and whether we feel 
confident‹ˇˇˇˇ¬ˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇDDŒenough to handle it using Derrida's 
terminology. I suspect we haven't got any option, hence I‹ˇˇˇ‹will attempt 
in the next few days to tackle the play of difference as I am following 
it.‹ˇˇˇrˇˇ¬ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇˇsˇˇ„ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇÄˇŒYou have already, quite unknowingly I 
suppose, helped me to a new understanding of the‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇŒ'Other'. In the 
mind maps I only examine the 'other' in the terms of the 'generalised' 
other where‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ0ˇŒotherness is defined externally in relation to me, a 
situation in which I maintain myself as the‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ(kŒsubject of the 
sentence. 'Other', in the sense of the outsider, the one who is made to 
feel that s/he‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ¿ˇŒdoes not belong, or in the sense of 'absence' in 
Pagano's terminology, (the reference is to Jo‹ˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇïUŒAnne Pagano 
(1992) √√Speaking daughters)√Ä√ The experiencing of oneself as the excluded 
'other',‹ˇˇˇˇ%ˇˇkˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇffŒhad not entered my thinking. Again this 
lends support to my concerns about the validity or‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇÄˇŒusefulness of 
the concept of the 'generalised' other which can only reflect back or 
reñpresent‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇâÿŒwhat is generalised or objectified and hence signifies 
the acceptance of cultural exclusion. The‹ˇˇˇ‹'generalised' other is not 
necessarily a benign concept.‹ˇˇˇtˇˇÓˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇˇuˇˇ\ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ<<ŒPerhaps I 
need to state something for the record which may not have yet become 
apparent. I got‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇˇŒinto the constructivist debate because I saw 
subjectivity, as constituted by creativity and‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ∫.Œindividual 
expression, being threatened by socially deterministic views of the 

construction of‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ§íŒknowledge. I saw the danger of the intellectual 
and academic squeezing out 'the sentient being'‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ§íŒto resort to 
Kitwood's terminology. (Kitwood 1990). I envisaged an emptying out of the 



child‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇbvŒfrom the classroom and the progressive sequestration of 
experience in a period of high‹ˇˇˇ‹modernity (Giddens 
1991).‹ˇˇˇvˇˇgˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇˇwˇˇ¥ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇÏNŒHowever, there is another side to 
this. In attempting to protect subjectivity and the‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇÌ∂Œvalorization 
of experience, I appear to have been subject to an affective, esoteric 
regard for‹ˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇ™™Œsubjectivity induced by another enlightenment 
figure, the author of √√The Confessions √Ä√and 
of‹ˇˇˇˇ’ˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇÓÓŒ√√Emile√Ä√, such that subjectivity became the 
last refuge for narcissism. I now find it necessary 
to‹ˇˇˇˇ‡ˇˇ&ˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇ››Œescape from this prison of subjectivity and to 
open myself up. An unreflective belief in the‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇUUŒprimacy of 
subjectivity, whilst confirming the right to independent, 
selfñautonomous‹ˇˇˇ‹judgement, can also constitute ignorance, intolerance 
and exclusion. ‹ˇˇˇxˇˇøˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇˇyˇˇ

ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇm∂ŒYou seem to be saying that the social construction of knowledge 
has been/still remains a‹ˇ/ˇˇˇˇ]ˇˇˇ8rˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ
ˇˇˇ
ˇ/‹ŒˇâÿŒphallocentric enterprise from which women have been excluded or in 
which they have onlyø‹ˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇIŒbeen passively represented. Pagano 
(1992) tells us that 'language is seen by postñmodernists as 
a‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ…$Œsubstitute for the forbidden, absent woman' and 'that language 
speaks male desire only and is‹ˇˇˇ‹silent with respect to female desire and 
experience'.‹ˇˇˇzˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇˇ{ˇˇ^ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇwwŒSo, one thing is already 
apparent that in dialoguing across difference we are being forced 
to‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ;Œconsider our individual subjective histories, the genealogy of 
our knowledges, and the way that‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇÏNŒknowledge is differently 
constructed (or constructed in difference or out of the play 
of‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ™™Œdifferences) and the part that socially constituted gender 
relations play in this, so that we can‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇé8Œtalk of gendered, or 
genderñcontrolled knowledge, discrimination and positioning. 
The‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ±;Œsignificance and the interpretations of this knowledge which 
has been socially shaped will be‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ[mŒdetermined by our 
subjectivities. Even so, this still allows for the possibility that in 
difference‹ˇˇˇ‹can become inñdifference.‹ˇˇˇ|ˇˇiˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹ 
‹ˇˇˇ}ˇˇ¡ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇ¿ˇŒWhen we began I saw our dialogue as essentially about 
differences in understanding,‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇÍ™Œinterpretation, text construction 
and deconstruction in so far as this referred to the‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇˇŒconstruction 
of knowledge. I had a linguistic, conceptualist approach in mind. Now, I 
can see‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇâÿŒthat this will not suffice. It's also about the 
differences within, the differences between‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ'bŒourselves as gendered 
beings, differences in ideology, a close examination of the lenses 
through‹ˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹which we examine reality.—ˇß

ˇˇˇ&‹Ballarat, 22.8.92¡ˇˇˇ

ˇˇˇ‹Dear Mike,√ˇÄ√‹ˇ&ˇˇÅˇˇ&ˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ&ˇˇˇÙˇˇˇ   ˇˇ



ˇˇˇ&‹ŒˇˇˇŒI am becoming daily more aware of the complexity of the task we 
have undertaken in dialoguing‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇUUŒacross differences, and across 
distances, I agree that there is a real risk of 'talking 
across‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇˇˇŒsomeone'. So I intend to use this opportunity to try to 
pick up some of the loose threads and weave‹ˇˇˇ‹them back into the web of 
our communication. ‹ˇˇˇÇˇˇ2ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇˇÉˇˇbˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇ““ŒFirst, thank you for 
your preñweekend Fax. I am delighted that you were so able to cross 
the‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ‡ˇŒbarriers of our difference and, from your 'top of the head 
thinking', been able to touch an‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ§íŒimportant point of 
understanding. However it is not so much the construction of knowledge 
from‹ˇˇˇ     ˇˇ
ˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇêˇŒwhich women have been excluded as the right to a valued position 
for√√ their√Ä√ construction in the‹ˇˇˇˇíˇˇ`ˇˇˇ    ˇˇ
ˇˇˇˇ‹language, history (herñstory), religion, social mores, 
etc..‹ˇˇˇÑˇˇnˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇˇÖˇˇ™ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇZZŒJust as a point of interest here. I 
find it fascinating that in this context of constructive dialogue,‹ˇˇˇ    
ˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇk Œboth of us continue to cite "expert" references in order for 
√√me√Ä√ to voice my opinion, and for √√you√Ä√ to‹ˇˇˇˇ¬ˇˇêˇˇˇ   ˇˇ
ˇˇˇˇ‹acknowledge that you have heard it. I wonder how this 
fits.‹ˇˇˇÜˇˇ∂ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇˇáˇˇ⁄ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇˇˇŒ Thank you for clarifying your 
motives for your initial interest in the constructivist debate. I can 
see‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇÃÃŒmore clearly now (I think) your reasons for your emphasis on 
the subjective aspects of the‹ˇˇˇ‹construction of knowledge. A point which 
I hope I will make connections with as I write.‹ˇˇˇàˇˇÊˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇˇâˇˇ
ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ""ŒI like your geographic imagery because it provides the 
potential for both two and three dimensional‹ˇˇˇ‹charting of the complex 
terrain of constuctivism. ‹ˇˇˇäˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇˇãˇˇ.ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇÄˇŒIn briefly 
tracing my own historical journey I find that although I have been coming 
from a‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇêˇŒdifferent point in time and space some of the landscape 
has been similar. Piaget with his language‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇNƒŒof assimilation, 
accommodation and schema theory was certainly one mountain I too was 
expected‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ¥¥Œto be able to map accurately ñ but not necessarily to be 

understood as constructivism as I now‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇŒknow it, but rather as a 
competitor with Skinner in the psychological world of right answers. 
In‹ˇˇˇ‹that context the ideas were interesting, but not appealing or 
challenging enough to reñvisit.‹ˇˇˇåˇˇ:ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇˇçˇˇÇˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇUUŒThen, 
like you, there was a vast time ñ space over which I traversed before 
coming in contact with‹ˇ/ˇˇéˇˇ\ˇˇˇ5ßˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ
ˇ/‹ŒˇˇˇŒthe political arguments over the construction and ownership of 
knowledge in reproduction andø‹ˇˇˇ     ˇˇ
ˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇôôŒcritical theories. These ideas made sense for me in the context 
of my personal experience in‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ@ˇŒworking with secondary students who 
were defined as 'slow learners', and with unemployed‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇUUŒyoung people 
(age 18ñ24) who were all, to me, intelligent people who happened to have 
not‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇÃÃŒlearned to read and write and therefore were cast, or cast 
themselves, as outsiders. Perhaps these‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ∂€Œexperiences also explain 
some of my awareness of 'otherness' as potentially a strong influence 
in‹ˇˇˇ‹the defining of 'self'.‹ˇˇˇéˇˇéˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇˇèˇˇ˛ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇUUŒAs I 



delved further into critical theory via neoñmarxism, freirism, feminism, 
and participatory‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ--Œresearch I applied my understandings in the 
ways I redesigned the courses I taught. In hind sight it‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇZZŒwould be 
easy to put the name of constructivism on the approaches which I now use in 
my‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ<<Œteaching (as described in other papers). At the time I argued 
that the changes were made, in my‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ6€Œmind, for political and ethical 
reasons rather than ontological or epistemological ones. But at 
the‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇÄˇŒsame time (since 1988) I have been reading Popkewitz and 
Zeichner, Eisner and Dewey (amongst‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇÄˇŒothers). It is difficult 
therefore to trace exactly at what point in my journey the landscape 
of‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇv'Œconstructivism became part of my consciousness and was 
subsumed into my language. This point‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ››Œof knowing without being 
able to transform that knowledge into a form where it can 
be‹ˇˇˇ‹communicated to others is a place I want to revisit in my mind map. 
‹ˇˇˇêˇˇ
ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇˇëˇˇÇˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇwwŒI have spent some time today trying to chart 
some of the European contributions to constructivism‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇˇˇŒthrough the 
work of Vico, Ceccato, and von Glasersfeld. This search was partly 
motivated through‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇŒmy surprise at the amount of currency 
constructivism has there at the moment. But it was also a‹ˇˇˇ‹voyage of 
discovery. What I found was interesting, but not wholly satisfactory to me. 
‹ˇˇˇíˇˇéˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇˇìˇˇæˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇÄˇŒI needed to be reminded, as I was by von 
Glasersfeld, that constructivism is not, like other‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇm∂Œknowledge 
paradigms, a search for an ultimate, or objective truth, but that 
"concepts, theories and‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇêˇŒcognitive structures in general, are 
viable and survive as long as they serve the purposes to 
which‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇiiŒthey are put" (1987, p.139). How easy it is to fall into 
positivist mindñtraps. Mine was the old‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ§íŒ'separation of theory and 
practice' trick. In constructivism there is no such separation because 
the‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇiiŒtheory is the practice, and no single set of ideas are ideally 
privileged over others. When I was‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇŒreflecting about your mind maps I 
slipped into thinking of them as a 'theoretical position' 
which‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇÍ™Œneeded translation into 'practice'. Which of course is 
wrong. They are your construction,‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ¥¥Œtherefore, to some extent at 
least, your reality. Is there a split at that point between theory 
and‹ˇˇˇ‹practice?‹ˇˇˇîˇˇ ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇˇïˇˇBˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇI$ŒAnother necessary 
reminder was that when knowledge is no longer defined as a commodity 
which‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ6€Œcan be transferred, and when language is recognised as a 
weak form of communication of‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇÓÓŒmeaning, the role of teacher really 
does need to be redefined. My problem with von Glasersfeld,‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇááŒet. 
al. is that having said that, they still see teachers as having decision 
power over the destination‹ˇˇˇ‹of the learning, without questioning the 
social and political implications. 
‹ˇˇˇñˇˇNˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇˇóˇˇäˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇ@ˇŒHowever I am not comfortable with 
constructivist's views which accept absolute relativity. 
That‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ5ÂŒdoes not place me on the side of the positivist in searching 
for ultimate truth, but I am not prepared‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇŒto give ground on some of 
the strengths of critical theory in recognising hegemonic power 
in‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ*™Œdefining the biased, valueñridden social construction of 
knowledge. As Lather (1990, p.321) states‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ‡ˇŒ"relativistic 



assumptions of a free play of meaning that denies the power relations are 
of little use‹ˇˇˇ‹for those struggling to free themselves from normalizing 
boundaries and categories".‹ˇˇˇòˇˇñˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇˇôˇˇfiˇˇˇˇˇˇ    ˇˇ

ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ6€ŒI also agree with, and applaud, your concerns about certain forms 
of constructivism, in fore‹
‹ŒˇË∫Œgrounding subjectivity, they are open for criticism of supporting 
unreflective ignorance, and/or‹ˇˇˇ    ˇˇ
narcissmˇ
ˇˇ
ˇ—[An example of the fragmented, crissñcrossing nature of dialoguing is 
that we later discovered‹ˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ
ˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ–ˇŒthat Nias (1989:24) takes the view that narcissism (in the form 
of selfñlove) is 'a means by‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇv'Œwhich many admirable human qualities 
are developed¿’¿, in that context narcissism must be seen‹ˇˇˇ
ˇˇˇˇ‹as a very positive feeling.] —ˇˇ

ˇˇˇ&‹ŒˇˇUUŒAnother problem which I have with constructivism as interpreted 
by the both Piaget and the Italian‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ33ŒSchool is that whilst they 
recognise that knowledge (learning) occurs as a result of experience, 
and‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇÓÓŒthat these experiences are recorded through the senses, they 
tend to be very 'cognitive' about the‹ˇˇˇ‹knowing. 
‹ˇˇˇùˇˇ^ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇˇûˇˇéˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ∞ˇŒDespite all of these criticisms of 
constructivist approaches, if we accept that there is no other 
way‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ’UŒof knowing except through interpretation and construction of 
experiences, then we might become‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇˇŒfrustrated at the difficulty to 
challenge what has already been constructed ñ but on the other 
hand‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ··Œthere is an assurance that despite the positivist's worst 
efforts they will not be able to "empty the‹ˇˇˇ‹child out of the 
classroom".‹ˇˇˇüˇˇöˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇˇ†ˇˇ÷ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇÃÃŒTaken in that context, what 
then do I mean by constructing knowledge? There is the 
cognitive‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ∞ˇŒknowing. There is tacit knowledge and habit which need 
to be acknowledged, but I think there is‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ±Œmore. Is this the physical 
education person reacting? Certainly I found McLaren's recognition 
of‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ@ˇŒ"bodilyñkinaesthetic intelligence" and idea that "the 
body/subject becomes both the medium and the‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇIŒoutcomes of subjective 
formation" (1988, p.61) useful to give me language here. I also 
value‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇÿùŒEisner's view of multiple meanings and multiple ways of 
knowing, because perception is always‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ¿ˇŒqualitative, multiñsensory, 
simultaneous; always interpretive according to prior 
knowledge,‹ˇˇˇ‹purpose, frame, and 
emotion.‹ˇˇˇ°ˇˇ‚ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇˇ¢ˇˇBˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ‡ˇŒThe limitations of 
understanding, I think, are not in the knowing, but in being able to 
transform,‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ±Œinterpret, reconstruct, the knowledge into a form which 
can be communicated and understood there‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ8„Œare links here with 
ideas about partial knowing, audience, etc. I want to try to map this for 
myself.‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇŒThere are clearly some connections here with some of your 
mind maps. But there are also points of‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ¢ËŒdifference ñ particularly 



the shift from the "linguistic, conceptualist approach" which 
you‹ˇˇˇ‹acknowledge. ‹ˇˇˇ£ˇˇNˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇˇ§ˇˇñˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ√√ŒTo respond to your 
points about the type of paper we want to produce. Clearly this dialogue 
will‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ„éŒbe unfinished at the time it has to be submitted for 
publication. I envisage, as I think you are‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇÜºŒsaying, the 
presentation of this paper to be a read dialogue, I feel that it will add 
greatly to the‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇññŒparticipants' understanding if they can see the 
origin of the ideas, as well as the interplay of those‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇÂ
Œideas. The time for the presentation will not allow for all of what we put 
into the paper to be‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇˇˇŒarticulated. Considering the theme of the 
conference, I thought it might be interesting to also briefly‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ33Œtalk 
about this as a form of research. Lincoln (1990, p.86) talks about 
constructivist research as‹ˇˇˇ   ˇˇ
ˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇˇŒneeding a language which reflects √√intense interaction√Ä√ and 
√√interactivity√Ä√ and which demonstrates an‹ˇˇˇˇˆˇˇÿˇˇˇ ˇˇ
ˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇm∂Œemotional and social commitment on the part of the inquirer. In 
this she argues against‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇÍ™Œconventional research approaches in 
stating a need for researchers to be passionate participants‹ˇˇˇ   ˇˇ

ˇˇˇˇ‹who use a research language of √√energy and passion√Ä√ (italics in the 
original text). ‹ˇ&ˇˇ•ˇˇ¢ˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ¸ˇˇˇ

ˇ—24.8.92‹ˇ&ˇˇßˇˇ5ˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ5ˇˇˇˇˇ    ˇˇ

ˇˇˇ&‹Dear Mike,√ˇÄ√‹ˇ&ˇˇ®ˇˇAˇˇˇˇˇˇˇAˇˇ#ˇˇˇ   ˇˇ
ˇˇˇ&‹ŒˇˇˇŒHaving now done my mind map, I wanted to say first of all, that 
in the process I became aware‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇññŒthat what I was trying to represent 
in 2D was an interconnecting web within a cycle where 
the‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇLÃŒexperience is reñexperienced, reñinterpreted, reñconstructed 
and reñfined in each process of‹ˇˇˇ‹experience and 
communication.‹ˇ;ˇˇ©ˇˇMˇˇˇˇˇˇˇqˇˇSˇˇˇ2

ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ$íŒThe map raises some interesting questions for me. Can there be a 
separation in constuctivism‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ[mŒbetween the knower and the known? The 
phrase 'the active learner' indicates some points of‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇˇŒdialectic 
conjunction but I am not sure about the different constructivist 
interpretations of this. In‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇˇŒcritical theory there is some 
recognition of unity, as indicated in the writing about teachers 
by‹ˇˇˇ‹Jennifer Nias.‹ˇˇˇ´ˇˇôˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇˇ¨ˇˇ’ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇÜŒAt this point I 
went back to you maps. I am amazed again at the differences. Not that I see 
that as‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇˇŒbad. In fact I think that our work here is complimentary. 
What I have produced, I think, sits‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ;Œsomewhere beside your 
'Intersubjectivity'. You will notice that I have left the language 
component‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇwwŒof my map fairly unñdeveloped. You suggested (August 15) 
the need for a separate map for‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇááŒlinguistic constructivism. This 
is without a doubt your area of expertise so I will leave you to 
plot‹ˇˇˇ‹such a map if you still deem it 
necessary.‹ˇˇˇ≠ˇˇ·ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇˇÆˇˇ)ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇ™™ŒTo connect to teaching, with 
the understanding about knowing charted in our 



combined‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ¿ˇŒconstruction, how uniñdimensional are the traditional, 
inñput ñ outñput, black box models, of‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇÏNŒschooling, learning and 
evaluation. Some of the recent trends of profiles and competencies 
could‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ8„Œbe seen to be attempting to widen the net. But I fear that 
the political motives behind those changes‹ˇˇˇ‹are not "educational' in the 
critical sense.‹ˇˇˇØˇˇ5ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇˇ∞ˇˇqˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇIŒIn relation to teacher 
education and our student teachers ñ for example knowing (not 
knowing‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ'bŒabout) classrooms. As artefacts of that knowing, how 
redundant lesson plans are, yet how‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇDDŒessential, as a form of 
'holding together', for the neophyte student teacher. The issue of 
having‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ†ˇŒstudents write detailed lesson plans is a tension for me at 
the moment. I recognise the survival‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇˇŒneeds of the studentñteacher 
but I also know that once the lesson plan has been constructed 
it‹ˇˇˇ‹becomes the reality.‹ˇˇˇ±ˇˇ}ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇˇ≤ˇˇ≈ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇˇŒI think I 
have created as many loose threads as I have connected. That seems to be 
the nature of‹ˇˇˇ   ˇˇ
ˇˇˇˇ‹this enterprise.—ˇˇ

2 September 1992‹ˇ&ˇˇµˇˇˆˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˆˇˇiˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ&‹Dear 
Wendy,√ˇÄ√‹ˇ&ˇˇ∂ˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇtˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ&‹Œˇ--ŒCurrently I'm intrigued by a 
number of things that are emerging but I'm not sure I can 
relate‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇwwŒthem together into a coherent whole or determine which is 
most relevant, nor exactly how my‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇUŒcomplicity in historical events 
prejudices my understandings. However, I think we are starting‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ6€Œto 
penetrate the differences whilst at the same time identifying a number of 
solidarities and‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇÓÓŒunities. I resist the term 'same' or 'sameness' 
because that would be too sterile and copyist.‹ˇˇˇ‹Similarities might 
do.‹ˇˇˇ∑ˇˇ

ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇˇ∏ˇˇNˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇé8ŒWell, what do I mean by all this? Well your 
quote from Lincoln (1990) is exactly where I would‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ∞ˇŒlike to move. 
Everything I am reading at the moment relates to this: the neglect of 
affectivity,‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ'bŒemotionality and intensity, in research into the 
construction of our subjectivities and  their‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇÏNŒtransformation 
because in seeking to transform the world we are attempting to move 
beyond‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇv'Œthe restraints imposed by our subjectivities and those of 

our students. My doctoral research‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇLÃŒinto the interaction between 
(some) Liaison Lecturers and (some) StudentñTeachers confirms‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇbvŒthe 
distancing from emotionality over and over again. The barriers to intense 
interaction and‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇj™Œemotionality I believe are directly responsible 
for the numbers of students who remain‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇˇŒsocially uncommitted and 
who remain outside a socially critical agenda. We need to look 
for‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ¿ˇŒsigns of disengagement, avoidance, lack of confrontation, and 
nervousness in the face of‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ≥3Œsquishyñsquashy displays of feeling and 
personal crises. The reifications of logocentric‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇÄˇŒthought and 
logical positivism coupled with an excessive reliance on the cogito 
have‹ˇˇˇ‹contributed to this decentring and 
distancing.‹ˇˇˇπˇˇYˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇ;ˇˇ∫ˇˇËˇˇˇˇˇˇˇËˇˇ[ˇˇˇ5Aˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ



ˇˇˇ
ˇ;‹Œˇˇ33ŒReflecting on our own dialogue it seems we are unintentionally 
trying to position each other inø‹ˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇcéŒorder to  arrive at a 
justifiable account of difference whilst at the same time in the modality 
of‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ ˇŒour language giving each other room to adopt solidarity 
positions. I think this says a great deal‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇm∂Œabout the dialoguing 
process and to some extent reveals the limitations of the letter 
writing‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ*™Œchannel by which omissions are considered to be absences. 
Lack of qualification and‹ˇˇˇ‹explanation is seen as exactly that: the lack 
of qualification to explain. ‹ˇˇˇªˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇˇºˇˇEˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇŒI appreciated 
your comments about 'expert' references and thought of the ways in which it 
could‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇIŒbe viewed: (1) as living proof of intertextuality and 
intersubjectivity . This would support the‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇÄˇŒcultural transmission 
and generativity view of the social construction of knowledge. It 
also‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ¿ˇŒacknowledges the existence of other travellers, fossickers, 
mystics and castaways in the area,‹ˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇUUŒ(something, incidentally 
which Gary Crew (1990) does in the teenage fiction story 
√√Strange‹ˇˇˇˇ|ˇˇˇyˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇààŒObjects);√Ä√ (2) more concretely as map 
references? Getting out the old charts to see how 
the‹ˇˇˇˇáˇˇˇÑˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇˇŒcoastline had changed only to realise that some 
features were now much further inland than‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇêˇŒthey used to be, that 
some meandering rivers had formed oxñbow lakes which were now cut 
off‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ±Œfrom the main channel whilst others had changed their course 
entirely, that still other‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇíIŒfeatures were much closer to the 
surface and higher than the surrounding ground than they‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇˇˇŒused to 
be; (3) as another example of the objectification of knowledge at the 
expense of personal,‹ˇˇˇ‹experiential knowledge? 
‹ˇˇˇΩˇˇPˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇˇæˇˇ‘ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇffŒYour comments on the point of knowing at 
which we are unable to transform that knowing‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇiiŒinto a form where 
it can be communicated to others opens up a vast area for exploration. 
Such‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇˇŒcomments would tend to give credence to Piagetian theories of 
nonñverbal thought, preceding‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ’UŒor separate from the use of 
language. But I think it is more valuable to explore them from 
the‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇPˇŒpoint of view of intuitive thought. Intuition, which here I 
take to be the unconscious reading of‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇE—Œsigns and symbols, and 
acting accordingly without articulating our reasoning, comprises 
an‹ˇˇˇ‹embodied knowledge built upon our own individual subjective 
interpretations of feeling. ‹ˇˇˇøˇˇflˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇˇ¿ˇˇ,ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇ¢ËŒThis brings 
us to the related area of embodied knowledge, this 
'bodilyñkinaesthetic‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ^PŒintelligence' to which you refer. Once again 
I do not think we are too far apart on this but there‹ˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇI$Œis 
still an echo of social determinism there somewhere. The body/subject is 
described as the‹ˇˇˇˇMˇˇJˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ$íŒ√√medium√Ä√ something through 
which something is passed or mediated and we see the outcomes 
in‹ˇˇˇˇXˇˇUˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ†ˇŒthe form of √√subjective formation √Ä√but what 
do we as individuals bring to the process? What 
are‹ˇˇˇˇcˇˇ`ˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ—tŒthe effects of emotionality and affectivity, 
conscious and unconscious motive, intention, will‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ@ˇŒand desire? 
Perhaps we cannot 'know' them in any decontextualised, objective sense 
because‹ˇˇˇ‹their attributions may not be stable but they are nevertheless 



operative.‹ˇˇˇ¡ˇˇ7ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇˇ¬ˇˇèˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇ0ˇŒPerhaps this is the point to 
bring in your concerns with relativism in which I share 
because‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ[mŒonce we accept multiple meanings and multiple ways of 
knowing the charge of relativism is‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇˇˇŒoften made by those who want 

to prioritise or select the 'best' explanation or interpretation in 
a‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ]Œlogicoñdeductive manner. As Patti Lather says somewhere 
relativism is a modernist concept‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ;Œwhich has emerged in order to 
maintain enlightenment thinking. Perhaps I am suffering 
from‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ0ˇŒtunnel vision because the charge of relativism has no 
meaning for me in a relational system of‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ`ˇŒpower and control. I see 
relativism as absolutely necessary if we are to sustain and explain 
the‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇˇˇŒinner contradictions in our knowledge and our actions, 
produced by multiple understandings. I‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇwwŒsee it as producing those 
particular forms of subjectivity beyond which the social has no over‹
‹Œˇˇ'bŒriding (deterministic) control, although relativism itself is, as 
already indicated, a mark of the‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇƒÏŒepisteme and itself is socially 
produced. The circulatory nature of truth, power and 
control‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇv'Œinvolves the continuing adjustment of these relativities 
and only becomes a problem if this‹ˇˇˇ‹process becomes routinised or 
mindless on the one hand, or totalizing on the 
other.‹ˇˇˇ√ˇˇöˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇˇƒˇˇ)ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ@ˇŒWith hindsight I think we can say 
that the mind maps indicate the relational aspects of 
'truth'.‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇˇˇŒYou revealed that insight in your initial response in 
which you talked about the recombination‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇUUŒof spaces. They suggest 
how various perceptions of truth (i.e.concepts, theories and 
cognitive‹ˇˇˇ‹structures, of which mind maps are only one kind) relate 
together. ‹ˇˇˇ≈ˇˇ4ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇ;ˇˇ∆ˇˇ`ˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ`ˇˇ]ˇˇˇ8yˇ
ˇˇˇ
ˇ;‹ŒˇUŒPerhaps you would clarify your comment concerning language as a weak 
form ofø‹ˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇ[mŒcommunication of meaning. This has me more than a 
little puzzled. Clearly I accept that‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ""Œlanguage is not transparent 
and that it is contaminated yet all the reading I've done 
suggests‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ'bŒthat the social construction of knowledge and the 
construction of our subjectivities is achieved‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇÄˇŒthrough language 
and discourse. I don't see difference as weakness and I know that you do 
not,‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ€mŒeither. I have just analysed the tapescript of a Student 
Conference on the Practicum which‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇˇŒappears to suggest the 
constitutive power of language in this regard. I would have thought 
the‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇÿùŒwork of Douglas Barnes would have led to the same conclusion. 
The discursive practices‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ$íŒadopted by the Liaison Lecturers in my 
research have clear effects on StudentñTeachers. This is‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇˇŒnot to 
say that these effects are direct or that the exercise of power and control 
is in any way‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇE—Œlinear, but simply to say that StudentñTeachers use 
particular communicative devices and‹ˇˇˇ‹strategies to resist positioning 
and particular pedagogical orthodoxies. 
‹ˇˇˇ«ˇˇ{ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇˇ»ˇˇù‹flùˇˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇññŒA relational view of truth has to be 
held in partnership with a relational view of power which‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ„éŒis why 
I believe a major area to map is how language is used in resistance and 



contestation. I‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ*™Œhave in mind resistance to oppression, 
positioning, exclusion and marginalisation but I would‹ˇˇˇ‹extend it to 
include resistance to transformative and critical pedagogies. ‹ˇˇˇ…ˇˇ
ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇˇ ˇˇ6ˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇ™™ŒThe bulk of what now follows has been 
inspired by my reading of Edwards and 
Mercer's‹ˇˇˇˇAˇˇˇ∆ˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇùâŒ√√Common Knowledge√ˇ√√Ä√√ˇÄ√ (1987). It 
seems a very fortuitous occurrence in view of your 
comments‹ˇˇˇˇLˇˇˇ—ˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇ∂€Œabout von Glasersfeld et al because 
Edwards and Mercer establish quite clearly the ways in‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ$íŒwhich 
teachers retain decision making power over, not just the destination of the 
learning, but‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇiiŒthe way in which that learning is structured and 
achieved in spite of a declared belief in an‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ≥3Œactivityñbased, 
childñcentred, progressivist approach. (The same process is at work, 
too,‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ¢ËŒamongst supervisors in the  Practicum.) Their conclusions 
cannot really be understood‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇÄˇŒwithout a close reading of the 
argument but they certainly lend support to what you are 
saying‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ33Œabout resisting the positivist' worst efforts to 'empty 
the child out of the classroom'. They point‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇÄˇŒout as you have, that 
experiential learning by itself is inadequate and that students 
need‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ››Œexplicit help in interpreting those experiences. I would 
claim that this does not go far enough‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇƒÏŒand that students need 
assistance in detecting the ways in which knowledge is 

constructed,‹ˇˇˇ‹including the role that their teachers play in 
this.‹ˇˇˇÀˇˇAˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇˇÃˇˇ–ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ'bŒEdwards and Mercer (1987) build 
their argument of how knowledge is acquired on assumptions‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇwwŒof 
context and continuity. Context is seen as mental context which I believe 
bears a similarity‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇDDŒto the  concepts and constructs apparent in the 
mind maps. They are concerned with way‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇffŒcertain kinds of knowledge 
are 'presented, received, shared, controlled, negotiated, 
understood‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇj™Œand misunderstood' although not how new knowledge is 
defined, discovered or created (ibid:1).‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇùâŒThey wanted to know how a 
shared, joint understanding, and mutuality of perspective is‹ˇˇˇ‹achieved 
and how shared understanding is pursued, achieved, lost or avoided 
(ibid:2). ‹ˇˇˇÕˇˇ€ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹ ‹ˇˇˇŒˇˇ(ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇÃÃŒThis of course raises the 
question of what is shared experience and the inherent ambiguity 
of‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ±Œthe question 'what is getting shared?' Are contexts imparted, 
like knowledge? Are we talking‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ€mŒabout different codes in the 
Bernstein sense? The mental view of context provides the link‹ˇˇˇ‹between 
discourse and knowledge and relates to individual perception and memory. 
‹ˇˇˇœˇˇ3ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇˇ–ˇˇ_ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇwwŒEdwards and Mercer have made me refocus 
on an earlier question: just how social is the‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇxxŒwritten dialogue, 
and I would like to compare what they have to say about the oral lesson 
with‹ˇˇˇ‹the written mode of 
discovery.‹ˇˇˇ—ˇˇjˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇˇ“ˇˇãˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇˇˇŒFirstly we need to examine 
the problem of maintaining continuity of curriculum knowledge, 
or‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ$íŒin our case, theme. Lesson sequences are planned and similar 
ground is revisited in planned‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇÿùŒfashion. Our interaction is much 
less planned and sometimes merely repetitive or put into‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇôôŒothers 



words to get our message across. We tend to crissñcross the ground leaving 
markers and‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇÒ«Œbeacons for each other. It is easier for us to jump 
about, go back and reflect on issues already‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ••Œdiscovered and 
refocus. Sometimes we seem to be 'bidding' for the floor, as if we are 
putting up‹ˇˇˇ‹our own individual pieces of knowledge for recognition by 
auction.‹ˇ;ˇˇ”ˇˇñˇˇˇˇˇˇˇÿˇˇ]ˇˇˇ8±ˇ
ˇ
ˇ;‹ø‹ˇˇˇ‘ˇˇÛˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ<<ŒSecondly we are not socially situated in the 
sense that we are both present at a particular event‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ±Œalthough 
nonñparticipants could view the correspondence as a serialised event. This 
is why I‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇˇˇŒlike the way you talk of dialoguing across difference 
and distance. This way we do not lose sight‹ˇˇˇ‹of the distortions distance 
imposes. It suits the mapñmaking metaphor to.  ‹ˇˇˇ’ˇˇ˛ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇˇ÷ˇˇ 
*ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇÍ™ŒThirdly, we are operating with decontextualised knowledge from 
the start and have to‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇbvŒcontextualise it. We have to establish the 
context, present the experience (selectively) before we‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ¿ˇŒshare and 
negotiate the knowledge embedded within it. This negotiation process 
doesn't come‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ››Œthrough so far in Edwards and Mercer because they 
assume the teacher has the knowledge all‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇÓÓŒalong. We felt the need 
to ground the dialogue in a context (our differentiated teaching 
and‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ'bŒresearch experiences) and to understand the different contexts 
from which we both come. We‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇI$Œhave experienced a need to understand 
our confusions, source them, live with them and within‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇªªŒthem, to 
suspend belief. Each of us has to understand what the other means whilst 
preserving‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇÍ™Œthe difference and without necessarily agreeing the 
meaning or forcibly obtaining a common‹ˇˇˇ‹meaning.‹ˇˇˇ◊ˇˇ 5ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇˇÿˇˇ 
£ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇ¿ˇŒAll this is what dialoguing across difference is. It involves 
dialoguing across potential‹ˇˇˇ‹difference in our case not a desire to 
remove them, but a way of showing how we live them.‹ˇˇˇŸˇˇ Æˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇˇ⁄ˇˇ 
ƒˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ.ãŒFourthly displacement and abstract generalisation mark the 
lessons observed by Edwards and‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ¿ˇŒMercer. Whereas displacement was 
not such a marked feature of the lesson, it is much more 
a‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇNƒŒfeature of our writing because we are continually displacing 
each other and redefining context.‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ*™ŒWe WANT to pursue difference, 
not simply transmit information although in our quotations‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇÄˇŒand 
references we also do that, (although I suppose some differences are 
informative). There is‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇˇˇŒno selfñcontained body of knowledge for 
us. The only assumption of common knowledge we can‹ˇˇˇ‹make is one of 
exponential difference. ‹ˇˇˇ€ˇˇ œˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇˇ‹ˇˇ!ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇˇˇŒFinally, in 
this regard anecdotes for us may be vital as is our incidental reading 

which becomes‹ˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇˇˇŒanecdotal: √√interestingly enough√Ä√, I find 
myself writing, √√or incidentally, conñincidentally, by 
the√Ä√‹ˇˇˇˇ!2ˇˇ?ˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇé8Œ√√way√Ä√, I meant to tell you because it 
may turn out to be relevant, which is why dialoguing 
across‹ˇˇˇˇ!=ˇˇJˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇôŒdifferences provides such a striking contrast 
to common knowledge. Dialoguing across‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇEŒdifference requires the 
presumption of uncommon knowledge. It provides for our 
potentially‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ∫.Œuncontrolled subjectivity rather than restricting us 



to controlled transmission of the known.‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇÓÓŒWe are after a shared 
understanding of differences, not the establishment of a shared body 
of‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇŒlogocentric knowledge. We both take over the role of guide at 
different times because we have‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇŒtravelled particular paths before. 
It is of mutual and reciprocal benefit but we cannot afford the‹ˇˇˇ‹subject 
positioning that takes place in the classroom. 
‹ˇˇˇ›ˇˇ!'ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇˇfiˇˇ!ïˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ8ŒIt might be valuable for us to look at 
the way we facilitate the sharing of knowledge through 
our‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇwwŒdialogue by looking at the way we use language ourselves. How 
do we support and encourage‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇôôŒeach other in riskñtaking and 
challenging analysis of what we have said? How do we mark‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇIŒknowledge 
as significant and joint? How do we treat our differences? How do we 
establish‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇíIŒmutuality and reciprocity? How do we warn each other off 
claimed territory, and, in whose‹ˇˇˇ‹name have we claimed 
it?‹ˇˇˇflˇˇ!†ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇˇ‡ˇˇ!‚ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇ™™ŒThe whole intersubjectivity concept 
is fraught with problems and any suggestions you have‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇI$Œhere would 
be welcome. How have you approached interñsubjectivity in the past? If you 
haven't‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ–ˇŒconsciously attended to it what intuitively do you take 
the term to mean? If we have multiple‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇÃÃŒidentities/selves which 
comprise our subjectivity, then intersubjectivity must be a 
very‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ…$Œunstable concept which has to be constantly worked at and 
addressed in terms of which‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ""Œidentity we inhabit at a particular 
time. I suspect we can really only talk of pure‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ]Œintersubjectivity 
with respect to individual dyads, otherwise it shades off into 
objectivity.‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇI$ŒHabermas postulates an exchange in which we attempt 
to make each other subject and in‹ˇˇˇ‹which the subject position keeps 
switching.‹ˇˇˇ·ˇˇ!Ìˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇ;ˇˇ‚ˇˇ"Pˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ"Pˇˇ]ˇˇˇ8Èˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ
ˇˇˇ
ˇ;‹ŒˇˇˇŒIn their conclusions Edwards and Mercer refer to Bartlett's (1932) 
work on memory. What weø‹ˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇm∂Œare doing in beginning with the 
meaning maps is to consciously and deliberately turn 
them‹ˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇ™™Œaround, to construct them afresh. It's the interaction 
of extant memory √√(how√Ä√ we came to be‹ˇˇˇˇ"Åˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ¿ˇŒwhat we 
were when we began the process), what the current charts tell us, what 
comprised our‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ™™Œembodied knowledge, (the knowledge of the river boat 
pilot), resulting from our long‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ*™Œapprenticeship in the social 
construction of knowledge, and our consciousness of this 
and‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇâÿŒfuture possibility. In this, the successive maps indicate not 
only the territory of social‹ˇˇˇ‹construction of knowledge, but our own 
zones of proximal development within it.‹ˇˇˇ„ˇˇ"kˇˇˇˇˇˇ

ˇ—√ˇ√Ballarat, 3.9.92‹ˇ&ˇˇÂˇˇ"”ˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ"”ˇˇˇhˇˇˇ   ˇˇ

ˇˇˇ&‹Dear Mike,√ˇÄ√‹ˇ&ˇˇÊˇˇ"flˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ"flˇˇˇtˇˇˇ     ˇˇ
ˇˇˇ&‹ŒˇôôŒI enjoyed your analysis of the potential multiple meanings of my 
comments on our referring to‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇcéŒ'experts'. I think all of them fit, 
and that is a very good example of the complexity of 
constructing‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇÍ™Œmeaning. Unlike 'number' where there are assumed to 
be agreed meanings, our language‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ€mŒfrequently carries shades of 
different, and even conflicting meanings. In this instance I raised 



the‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇˇŒissue in both the fear that it might have been a sign of 
"objectification of knowledge" and, at the‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇŒsame time, the hope that 
it was an acknowledgment that there were some signñposts and that 
we‹ˇˇˇ‹were not entirely on our own on this journey. 
‹ˇˇˇÁˇˇ"Îˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇˇËˇˇ#?ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇªªŒHowever in responding to my claims 
about forms of knowing which are difficult to translate 
into‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ››Œwords I do not think that either your interpretation as 
Piagetian nonñverbal or preñverbal, or your‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇk Œideas about intuition 

are what I meant. Is this an example of what I mean, or just being a 
poor‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇààŒcommunicator? I will reñinterpret, I hope. As I said, all 
experiences are multiñsensory. In some of‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ¿ˇŒmy strongest memories 
there is the sense of touch, taste and smell, there is an emotional 
context,‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇááŒand a feeling of involvement. I have a sense of being 
there which I cannot convey in language‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇUUŒbecause we do not have the 
words to describe and explain accurately some of those 
sensations.‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇˇŒGuba and Lincoln (1989) also argue that we cannot tell 
all we know. They use the example of a‹ˇˇˇ‹motor mechanic who 'knows' what 
is wrong with an engine, but cannot explain how he 
knows.‹ˇˇˇÈˇˇ#Kˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇˇÍˇˇ#∑ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ<<ŒNone of what I have said here 
denies the point you make about the discursive practices adopted 
by‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇKKŒsome in order to position others, or to resist that process. 
That to me is another parameter, another‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇááŒdimension, beyond that 
which I was looking at in my map of the knower and the known. 
The‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ""Œinstances you are talking about include a great deal of 
contextual information which seems to create‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ››Œand enable 
assumptions of power. Perhaps they fit into you map on the social 
construction of‹ˇˇˇ‹subjectivity. ‹ˇˇˇÎˇˇ#√ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇˇÏˇˇ$ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇGŒI 
must state here that I am talking about the maps as though they were 
separate entities which were‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇÜŒfixed. Even whilst I talk in this way 
I am recognising in my head that that is not so. Again one of‹ˇˇˇ‹the 
difficulties of a discourse which is set in linear time as well as 
unidimensional space.‹ˇˇˇÌˇˇ$ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇˇÓˇˇ$;ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ33ŒYou pick up on 
intuition as a form of knowing, you will see that it is situated similarly 
in my mind‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇááŒmap but only as one of many ways of knowing and 
interpreting. You rightly ask what is intuition‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ ˇŒand how can it be 
separated from socially constructed learning. In the very process of naming 
such‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ`ˇŒan entity we, I think, create separations which are at best 
transient and transparent. It is interesting‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇÌ∂Œthat you have 
yourself given two meanings. In one sense you are connecting intuition 
with‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇÿùŒinstinctive and biologically determined behavior. In the 
second way you are using intuition, as‹ˇˇˇ     ˇˇ
ˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇNƒŒsocial. There is something of a parallel here with Giddens 
(1991)√√ Modernity and selfñidentity√Ä√ ‹ˇˇˇˇ$èˇˇ$ˇˇˇ   ˇˇ
ˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇI$Œwhere he talks about 'practical consciousness' as a 
'nonñconscious' and 'tacit' way of going about‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇÍ™Œsocial activities, 
a cognitive and emotional 'anchor' for the 'ontological security' which 
is‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇÃÃŒnecessary for dayñtoñday social survival. This kind of 
knowledge crosses over into the ideas of a‹ˇˇˇ‹shared social reality which 



I did not recognise on my map at 
all.‹ˇ;ˇˇÔˇˇ$Gˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ$øˇˇTˇˇˇ3ˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ

ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇé8Œ But what is this √√shared social reality√Ä√? In the process of  
constructing this dialogue I have become‹ˇˇˇˇ$Áˇˇˇ
ˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇˇŒmore and more aware of the fragility of this concept. If there 
are multiple meanings and multiple‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇffŒways of knowing; if we as 
human beings have multiple ways of positioning and being 
positioned;‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇùâŒif our similarities and our differences are more than 
multiple, being situated, partial, embodied,‹ˇˇˇ ˇˇ
ˇˇˇˇ‹complicating and interrupting, then what, or where, is the 
√√shared√Ä√, the √√social√Ä√,  or the √√reality√Ä√? 

ˇˇˇ&‹‹ˇˇˇÚˇˇ%#ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇUUŒYet so much of our daily lives, including 
schooling, operates upon the assumption that that shared‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇbvŒsocial 
reality exists. Your work from Edwards and Mercer builds upon such views. 
Giddens‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇŒ(1991, p.38) argues that we have both a cognitive and 
emotional need to generate a faith in "the‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ8„Œcoherence of everyday 
life". Perhaps we do have a need for social structure. But does it have to 
be‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇm∂Œstructured against social justice and equity? And does a need 
for social structure necessarily mean,‹ˇˇˇ‹as it has been defined in the 
past, one truth?‹ˇˇˇÛˇˇ%/ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇˇÙˇˇ%wˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇôôŒYour map of 
'knowledge forms' demonstrates just how much of knowledge we have to leave 
out‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ°ØŒif we choose to grasp as any one of the many forms of 
knowledge and call it 'real'. The question‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇZZŒlurking round in my 
head now is not so much about differences but how, in this complexity, 

have‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ™™Œwe actually been able to achieve a social construction of 
knowledge? (We as in the general,‹ˇˇˇ‹humanity sense here, rather than the 
personal)‹ˇˇˇıˇˇ%Éˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇˇˆˇˇ%øˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇúqŒI think what I am writing 
here is a partial response to the material you wrote about from 
Edwards‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇˇˇŒand Mercer referring to the context of a lesson. Perhaps 
we (personal) are groping towards creating‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ™™Œsome form of shared 
meaning within all of the constraints which you outlined, including those 
of‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇÏNŒworking with decontextualised knowledge in a nonñstructured 
structure. My feeling is that this is‹ˇˇˇ‹compounded by the very 
constructivist approach we are both trying to learn about and within. 
‹ˇˇˇ˜ˇˇ%Àˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇˇ¯ˇˇ&ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ--ŒIn our search for meaning, for mutual 
understanding, and yet to give each other space to explore, 
I‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ¥¥Œfound it fascinating just how many different ways you spoke in 
this fax about how we have, and‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇî5Œdo, relate to each other in our 
writing. You have referred to us as trying to position each other; 
as‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ™™Œgiving each other room to adopt solitary positions; as having 
predetermined our respective‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇíIŒpositions; as 'bidding' for the 
floor; as continually displacing each other; as supporting each 
other‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ Œin risk taking; etc. I have pulled these out in what I 
thought was fairly random order to show the‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇúqŒrange rather than to 
take any position here. You have asked a lot of questions around this 
point. I‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇÜºŒam not sure how to answer because I see this too as 



being unfixed and infinite. I would hope that‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇv'Œwe (we as in 
collaborative) have established mutuality and reciprocity, provided that 
means that‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ33Œthat does not inhibit moments of individual and 
independent creative madness. I do not believe that‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ@ˇŒeither of us 
have taken command purely for the purposes of power/control, but rather to 
find some‹ˇˇˇ‹space to explore. ‹ˇˇˇ˘ˇˇ&ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇˇ˙ˇˇ&£ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇq«ŒIn 
terms of you challenging my 'taken as given' I think that this is 
particularly true when we enter‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ€mŒthe zones of subjectivity and 
inter subjectivity. (One of the advantages, against all of 
the‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇUUŒdisadvantages you acknowledged, for dialogue in the written 
form, is that it is easy to reñvisit).‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇZZŒYour Fax sent me back to 
your mindñmaps to check again the way in which you were 
thinking‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ33Œabout intersubjectivity. And I must confess that your 
analysis is much more detailed than I have‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ@ˇŒever attempted to put 
onto paper. Having said that, I do not mean that I have not been aware of 
the‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ--Œmany ways in which I choose to allow different people to 
understand me, and the multiple ways in‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇààŒwhich other people have 
positioned me. I am intrigued why you wonder whether that this 
then‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇNƒŒindicates an unstable concept, and I feel uncomfortable about 
your comment about inhabiting an‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ:.Œidentity at a particular time. I 
prefer the idea that I am all of my past and my present (if not in 
some‹ˇˇˇ‹sense, my future), complex, known and unknowable, fixed and yet 
constantly 
changing.‹ˇˇˇ˚ˇˇ&Øˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇ;ˇˇ¸ˇˇ'3ˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ'3ˇˇXˇˇˇ3Oˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ
ˇˇˇ
ˇ;‹ŒˇˇˇˇŒA view of subjectivity which I feel sure from your writing you 
have somehow make contact with, Iø‹ˇˇˇ     ˇˇ
ˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇŒfound helpful here, was in Elbaz and Elbaz √√Curriculum and 
Textuality√Ä√ (1988, p.124) in which they‹ˇˇˇˇ'[ˇˇˇ
ˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇÓÓŒtalk about a new conception of subjectivity as comprising ideas 
of ñ "suspension, or the constant‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇwwŒrenewal and nonñfinality of 
self; mediation, or the interplay of various personae in the self; 
and‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ<<Œ"fictionality", by which we refer to the nature of the 
relationship into which the self enters with the‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇZZŒworld around 
it". This latter Elbaz and Elbaz see as a multiñfaceted relationship of the 
self with the‹ˇˇˇ‹world.‹ˇˇˇ˝ˇˇ'Oˇˇˇˇˇˇ ˇˇ

10 September 1992.‹ˇ&ˇˇù‹flùˇ'Øˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ'Øˇˇˇ`ˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ&‹Dear 
Wendy,√ˇÄ√‹ˇ&ˇˇˇˇ'∫ˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ'∫ˇˇˇkˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ&‹ŒˇˇÄˇŒI think your mind map on 
THE KNOWER AND THE KNOWN, with its focus on multiplicity 
and‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇÏNŒalternatives, is a significant contribution to our 
discussions. It conveys very clearly I believe‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ∂€Œthe complexity of 
the terrain and the alternative routes within it. It warns us 
against‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ™™Œsimplification, reductionism and overñgeneralization and, 

without being in any way‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇâÿŒmechanistic, supplies us with a powerful 
generic for the examination of difference. In some‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇôŒways it acts as 
a legend for the interpretation of the earlier maps. I think we are in a 
position to‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇˇˇŒdemonstrate that writing on the social construction 



of knowledge fails to consider the multiple‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇˇŒconnections and 
relations you have established and hence does not problematise the 
field.‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇZZŒHence, too many travellers have set out unprepared and have 
had to return to base or set up‹ˇˇˇ‹improvised communities where they were 
which have remained isolated and 
littleñvisited.‹ˇˇˇˇ'≈ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇˇˇ(3ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ@ˇŒSome observational 
questions: (1) should empirical knowledge be included in multiple ways 
of‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ ˇŒknowing or do we need a node embracing paradigms? (2) should we 
look at all sections of‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ±;ŒJohari's window under selfñesteem 
bringing in the known to self/unknown to self and known‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ¢ËŒto 
other/unknown to others dimension? (3) external/internal is a useful 
distinction. Internal‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ<<Œtakes us back to emotions and physical state 
as well as self, hence I would argue for self‹
‹Œˇ""Œreflexivity as distinct from reflection. This is more than mere 
semantics. I believe there is a‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇƒÏŒsignificant difference. Reflection 
involves the self to varying degrees. I can reflect upon 
the‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇDDŒmoral injustice shown towards Aboriginal people in the 
Territory, but it is not until I examine‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇŒmy own complicity and my 
own practice that it becomes selfñreflexive; (4) incorporeal has me 
a‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇÌ∂Œlittle flummoxed. Is this embodied knowledge? If so, why is it 
under multiple meanings or‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ6€Œwould you argue along semiotic lines? 
(5) I find your 'physical state' section very valuable‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇm∂Œbecause it 
speaks to subjectivity, irrationality, mood and so forth and I have some 
evidence‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ]Œfrom student writing of how physical state, linked to 
responsibilities of homeñbuilding,‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ]Œparenting, mothering and 
providing sustenance affects attention and perceptions in the 
social‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇƒÏŒconstruction of knowledge. (6) I find the link between 
multiple ways of experiencing and‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇªªŒgender, culture, race and class 
tantalising. How are each of these involved in the visual 
for‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ¿ˇŒexample? How do the experiences of Aboriginal people such as 
slavery, strychnine poisoning,‹ˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇÍ™Œsexual abuse, physical 
violence and torture recorded in Deborah Bird Rose's √√Hidden 
Histories√Ä√‹ˇˇˇˇ(˘ˇˇ™ˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹(1991) and passed on through oral history 
influence perceptions and attitudes 
today?‹ˇˇˇˇ(>ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇˇˇ)ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇˇŒYour reñpresentation of the forms of 
knowledge which are difficult to translate into words‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇIŒprovides us 
with a good example, I think, of communicating about difference across 
distance. It‹ˇˇˇ‹relates to what I said last time about knowing how much to 
say and assessing relevance. ‹ˇˇˇˇ)ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇˇˇ);ˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇôôŒI must 
confess to being delighted to see your mention of Giddens (1991)√√ 
Modernity and self‹
‹Œˇˇ""Œidentity√Ä√. I would like to discover how this practical 
consciousness he talks about is formed and‹ˇˇˇˇ)Qˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇ™™Œhow it 
comes to differ across generations if indeed it does. If we accept a 
postñmodernist‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇÍ™Œposition where there are no absolute truths and no 
transcendental beliefs then practical‹ˇˇˇ‹consciousness must change to meet 
new worlds of difference. ‹ˇˇˇˇ)Fˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇˇˇ)}ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇ…$ŒThe problem with 
many social constructivists is that they assume the social is shared 
and‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ0ˇŒunderstood in a particular way, that there is only one agenda 
and that reality (i.e. the social‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ››Œworld) is structured in a 



particular way: theirs. The paragraph in which you deal with 
shared‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇIŒsocial reality should be central to our presentation. You 
have articulated something that I have‹ˇ/ˇˇ)©ˇˇZˇˇˇ7Üˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ
ˇ/‹ŒˇˇˇŒbeen disñsatisfied with for some time. A shared social view can 
provide a coherence and a groupø‹ˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇxxŒdynamic which is very 
strong but to assume that all social groups (at the level of a 
community‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇˇŒor forum) will operate in the same way and produce the 
same knowledge is to introduce another‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ¢ËŒtranscendental reductionist 
element. Hence, the fragility of the concept. However, it 
must‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇÍ™Œalways remain possible for social groups or communities to 
extract from the multiple‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇNƒŒmeanings and multiple ways of knowing a 
shared reality which either protects, extends and‹ˇˇˇ‹privileges their 

interests, or increases their apathy, fatalism and docility.‹ˇˇ    
ˇˇ)àˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇ
ˇˇ*ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇP◊ŒIn our own case it appears that I have given the impression 
that I thought the social part of our‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ0ˇŒdialogue was being lost. 
That was not the intention. I was just trying to come to 
an‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇwwŒunderstanding of what we mean by the 'social', trying to come 
to terms with when the‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ@ˇŒintersubjective becomes the social, and 
conversely asking how the subjective emerges from the‹ˇˇˇ‹intersubjective. 

ˇˇ*Sˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇààŒNone of this should be taken as denigrating or belittling 
the passion, desire and will which‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇffŒhave nurtured and invigorated 
the dialogue thus far, for these are the things that comprise 
our‹ˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇ••Œsubjectivity. You put this so well, I believe, when you 
talk about 'the many ways in which I‹ˇˇˇˇ*tˇˇˇ∞ˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇj™Œ√√choose√Ä√ 
to allow different people to understand me'. This relates to impression 
management,‹ˇˇˇˇ*ˇˇˇªˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ’UŒselfñpresentation and selfñinterest 
and poses a distinct problem for any deterministic view of‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ33Œthe 
social construction of knowledge. Put the way that you put it with conduct 
and action‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇâÿŒmotivated by deliberate intentional choice, then I 
would have to agree that multiple identities‹ˇˇˇ‹in no way threaten 
stability.‹ˇˇ
ˇˇ*^ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇˇˇ*∂ˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇbvŒI have just been reñreading Antaki 
(1981) √√The psychology of ordinary explanations of 
social‹ˇˇˇˇ*¡ˇˇˇ˝ˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇÍ™Œbehaviour√Ä√ in which Morris asks the 
question which cognitive processes are open 
to‹ˇˇˇˇ*Ãˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇ±Œintrospection and which are not. He criticises 
attribution theory for its assumption of the‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇffŒknowledge of 
consciously experienced motives, intentions, plans and expectations. 
Although I‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ[mŒhave argued for this in the past by using Habermas' 
theory of knowledge constitutive interests,‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇêˇŒI would claim that we 
do not have limitless powers of executive control and that we 
cannot‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ--Œconsciously monitor all that we do. Perhaps there is 
nothing more to it than how well we 
know‹ˇˇˇ‹ourselves?‹ˇˇˇˇ*¡ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇˇˇ+ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇááŒI'm not very happy with 
what I've written in this section. I have the feeling I'm talking 
around‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇZZŒthe question without finding a way in. The question that 



keeps haunting me is the one you ask‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇÃÃŒin different words, from a 
different perspective when you say 'Perhaps we do have need 
for‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇUUŒsocial structure. But does it have to be structured against 
social justice and equity?' In other‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ••Œwords how do we preserve a 
sense of agency and build a tradition of resistance? How do 
we‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ¢ËŒovercome the determinism lying beneath your question except by 
arriving at other‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇNƒŒdeterminations? How much of this is available to 
our consciousness and subject to our‹ˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹conscious control?—ˇß

ˇ—Ballarat, 13.9.92‹ˇ&ˇˇˇ+îˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ+îˇˇ–ˇˇˇ   ˇˇ

ˇˇˇ&‹Dear Mike,√ˇÄ√‹ˇ&ˇˇˇ+†ˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ+†ˇˇ‹ˇˇˇ   ˇˇ
ˇˇˇ&‹There are a number of things which I want to talk to you about 
today.‹ˇˇˇˇ+¨ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇé8ŒSome of these things are in direct response to 
you, whilst others are more to do with my own‹ˇˇˇ‹thinking and reading at 
the moment.  ‹ˇˇˇˇ+∏ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇˇˇ+–ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇˇˇŒFirst to respond to some of 
the issues from your last fax. I have been thinking about your view 
that‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇááŒwe might now be in a position to critique much of the writing 
on the social construction of‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇPˇŒknowledge. I would argue now that 
much of what has been written in the name of 
constructivism,‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇm∂Œincluding that by Lincoln and Guba (and others), 
whilst claiming to be cognizant of multiple‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ.ãŒsocially constructed 
realities, pay only lipñservice to the politicalñpower dimensions of 
those‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ€mŒ'realities'. Here therefore I belief that we need to 
recognise a sharp distinction between that‹ˇ/ˇˇ,ˇˇTˇˇˇ6ºˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ
ˇ/‹ŒˇˇˇŒposition and the views of social constructivists such as McLaren, 
Tabachnick and Zeichner.ø‹ˇˇˇ  ˇˇ

ˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇÿùŒInterestingly in recent writing Tabachnick and Zeichner refer to 
their approach as a social‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ±Œreconstructionist perspective (italics 

are mine). I think that the first form of constructivism, because‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ 
ˇŒthey see all truths as relative ñ or relational, lay themselves open to 
the many forms of‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ™™Œ(mis)interpretation which we have previously 
written about. My argument here is supported by‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇÄˇŒFirestone (in 
Guba,1990) who said that the apolitical and relativist position of 
constructivism‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇúqŒallows it to be interpreted in many ways and used 
for a variety of purposes. But, if we accept‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ[mŒMcLaren's view 
(1989) that knowledge is never neutral or objective, but is already 
saturated with,‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ5ÂŒand deeply rooted in a nexus of power relations, 
when we come to know it, then this enables us to‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇÊfŒplace a new lens 
on much of what we have been saying. For the lack of a better name at 
the‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇêˇŒmoment I want to refer to this lens (microscope) as critical 
social constructivism (this is only a‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇññŒworking title and needs to 
be investigated in some depth). This lens enables me to find an 
answer‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ••Œto my question in my last fax about how we come to 
understand a shared social understanding or‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ[mŒworldview. The 
learning of such a shared 'reality' comes from the context of the 
learning‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ`ˇŒrelationships as much as the content. As McLaren stated 



(1989, p.169) we do not stand before the‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ∞ˇŒsocial world; we live in 
the midst of it" (italics in the original). This wonderful statement 
reminds‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇÄˇŒus that our constructions of the world are never pure or 
free from the shadow of past and existing‹ˇˇˇ‹power relations. 

ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇŸôŒThis is not to argue against what I said in my last fax about 
the fragility of the concept of shared‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇÿùŒsocial reality. I still see 
that our individual understandings, because they must be 
personally‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇpˇŒconstructed, must always be in some way unique. I think 
what I am saying here has strong‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ±;Œconnections with Giddens' ideas 
of the relationship between agency and structure. It also links‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ 
ˇŒnicely with the three types of subjectivity which you set out in 
describing your mind map on‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇIŒ'subjectivity and the self' (August 
14). You explained there that there is always movement 
between‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇˇŒ(and possibly within) those forms of subjectivity. Also in 
your mind map on the 'social‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇwwŒconstruction of subjectivity', you 
demonstrate quite a lot of the limits and potentials for the impact‹ˇˇˇ‹of 
the "social reality" on the "individual reality", and visa versa. ‹ˇˇˇˇ-
ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇˇˇ-Ñˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇ‡ˇŒYour first question about empirical knowledge and 
its place in the map of the knower and the‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇááŒknown is an interesting 
one. I think it depends on how you interpret empirical. If you take 
the‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇùâŒdictionary meaning of knowledge based upon observation and 
experiment ñ not on theory, (my‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ
ÃŒitalics) then yes that form of knowing needs to be added to my map. But 
if you take the meaning as‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇffŒbeing empirical in the positivist sense 
of the word, as based on other people's research, and‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇaÜŒtherefore 
on theory, then it does not have a place on the map at all. I do not think 
that people store‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇŒknowledge in the form of grand theories because 
that is not the way that they experience and‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇˇŒinterpret the world 
(I was trying to think under multiple meanings about the generic forms 
rather‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ…$Œthan the content). Perhaps here, almost accidently, we have 
stumbled across one of the real‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ`ˇŒproblems of trying to get 
teachers, and student teachers, to change their ideas ñ theories ñ 
about‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇŒtheir practices. If their ideas are not stored and identified 
as 'theories' then talking to them about‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇv'Œtheoretical positions 
might well be counterñproductive in many situations. They may well store, 
or‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇÍ™Œdisregard, such approaches as just more theory (stored 
semantically), not empiric from their‹ˇˇˇ‹personal experience, and 
therefore irrelevant.‹ˇˇˇˇ-êˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇˇˇ.8ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇ`ˇŒI like your 
suggestion on the need to include selfñreflexivity as well as reflection in 
ways of‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇŒcommunication. From discussion with my students I am coming 
to see selfñreflexivity is one of the‹ˇˇˇ‹most difficult forms of 
representation of the self because it can be so challenging and 
confronting.‹ˇˇˇˇ.Dˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇ ˇˇ.hˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇááŒWhen I included incorporeal 
as a form of meaning I was searching for a word to represent 
the‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ""Œcreative inventiveness of the human mind. The capacity of the 
mind to imagine and make meanings‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇŒwhich seem to come from 
inspiration rather than from prior knowledge. I do not see this as 



exactly‹ˇ/ˇˇ.åˇˇXˇˇˇ3Ôˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ
ˇ/‹Œˇˇ""Œthe same as metaphysical which has connotations of abstract 
reasoning. In this sense the meaning Iø‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇááŒwas looking for is quite 
different from the one which you attached to it. But in your 
interpretation‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇpˇŒyou reminded me that I should have included 
embodied knowledge. It was a term I was searching‹ˇˇˇ‹for, but could not 
'put into words' at the time.‹ˇˇ!ˇˇ.tˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇ"ˇˇ.ÿˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇ±;ŒYour 
question of the relationship between experiencing and gender, culture, 
race, etc., raises a‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇŒwhole lot more complexities which are now just 
beginning to be recognised. We have no idea if‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇˇŒsuch capacities are 
genetically or culturally defined. Your reference here to the kinds of 
knowing‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇqŒwhich have traditionally been thought to be part of the 
Aboriginal culture are well made.  If it is‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇKKŒpart of the culture, 
how is it communicated? How do such forms of knowledge become part of 
the‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇI$Œshared reality of a particular group of people? Perhaps 
because of our own cultural understandings‹ˇˇˇ‹we see language as a strong 
part of this. ‹ˇˇ#ˇˇ.‰ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇ$ˇˇ/8ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇÿùŒI am quite happy with you 
suggestion about multiple dimensions of discourse. You 
keep‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇUUŒreminding me of how all social interactions, including this 
one, have power dimensions. This is, I‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇààŒthink, a set of dimensions 
which I frequently overlook until I deliberately focus on, and 
am‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ‡ˇŒreflexive about. Is my desire to treat my students as fellow 
learners naive? Am I playing a‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ;Œparticularly insidious power game 
by overlooking the many layers of meaning which preñdefine so‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇIŒmany 
of my relationships, especially with my students? Sometimes I need to be 
confronted with‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ33Œtheir perceptions before I am able to acknowledge 
the built in inequalities in which they understand‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ6€Œtheir roles, 
and our relationships. So your questions about the discursive practices 
which we adopt‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇññŒI see as an important reminder that we need to be 
constantly aware that whilst a communication is‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ$íŒalways a shared 
experience we cannot assume that each person is experiencing the same 
messages.‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇDDŒThe fact that messages are always set within the 
socially constructed roles which we inhabit makes‹ˇˇˇ‹all information 
contextual. ‹ˇˇ%ˇˇ/Dˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇ&ˇˇ/‘ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇÄˇŒIn terms of seeing teaching 
and learning as the communication of ideas within a relationship, I 
am‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ<<Œsure that our primary teachers are much more aware of this 
than secondary teachers. But I fear that‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇffŒthe way in which 
tertiary education is set up there seems to be little or no recognition of 
that at all.‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ(kŒAt the tertiary level it seems to me that too often 
"the lecturer as expert" and "the text as expert"‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ33Œleave little 
scope for shared construction, or even shared interpretation of knowledge. 
If that is true‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇiiŒthen how can we enable our student teachers to 
believe in the validity of 'beginning from what the‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ∞ˇŒlearner knows, 
or wants to know; of learning as the shared construction of meaning; or of 
me‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇªªŒtrying to work within a 'community of learners'. Shor (1987, 
p.84) says that teachers need to‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇÿùŒsurrender the "mystique of power 
and expertise, while using his or her conceptual understanding‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ†ˇŒof 
reality to provoke critical consciousness in the students". But how do we 
do this with students‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ`ˇŒwho are comfortable with playing the game 
the way they understand it, and fear that we are‹ˇˇˇ‹replacing the game 



they know with another one in which the rules are 
hidden?‹ˇˇ'ˇˇ/‡ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇ(ˇˇ0pˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ^PŒOne of my student teachers has 
contributed greatly to my sensitivity here. He is at the end of his 
3‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ5ÂŒyear undergraduate course and explained to me, after I asked 
him to tell me what he  expects of me ‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇááŒas his supervisor in his 
final teaching round, that he likes supervisors to tell him what they 
expect‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇØ(Œso that he can do that, and get an A. Not only is this a 
wonderful example of positioning and‹ˇˇˇ‹counterñpositioning, it told me a 
lot about how he plays out and uses the power 
dimensions.‹ˇˇ)ˇˇ0|ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇ*ˇˇ0∏ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇˇŒWe have both at times spoken 
about the process in which we are working ñ through 
differences,‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇØ(Œacross distances. I want to add to that a complexity 
which I think we both recognise but I am not‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ„éŒsure that I have 
given it a great deal of conscious attention until I read and reñread your 
concerns‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇé8Œabout talking past each other. I have been aware that I 
have not, in the past, nor will probably‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇŒtoday, responded to all of 

the issues and ideas which you have presented to me in 
our‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇiiŒcommunications. (I think that this is part of what you mean 
by 'talking past') Part of the problem,‹ˇ/ˇˇ1ˇˇˇXˇˇˇ3"ˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ
ˇ/‹ŒˇˇˇˇŒno not problem ñ I want to say ñ complexity ñ of our communication 
is that each fax contains a greatø‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇffŒdeal more information than any 
spoken message. In what you send me there are many more‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ†ˇŒstrands 
of ideas, directions to follow, issues to respond to, than I can possibly 
interact with. And‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇˇˇŒso, in each response I am selective in what I 
choose to respond to. That choice is determined by the‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ<<Œreading 
and thinking which I have been doing in the immediate time. It is most 
likely therefore that‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇº°Œif I received your fax at a different time 
I would have given priority to different  issues. The time‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇwwŒframe 
is the second and interwoven part of this complexity because the space 
between idea and‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ'bŒresponse, question and answer, are so unlike 
faceñtoñface, or even telephone, dialogue. In some‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ8Œways this has 
been good because it has given me time to give a thoughtful response. But I 
have‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ@ˇŒalso been aware that there has always been a risk that too 
much time between interactions could‹ˇˇˇ‹quickly diminish the quality of 
the communication.‹ˇˇ+ˇˇ0ƒˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇ,ˇˇ1†ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ““ŒBut I think that 
talking across differences is not unique to this particular setting. I give 
you some‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ;Œother examples, not by way of justification for our 
potentially haphazard communication, but more‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇŒas a recognition of 
the endemic nature of the behaviour. Usually, I think, because those 
differences‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ››Œare not acknowledged as being important or relevant 
they are glossed over. I hope that our‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇààŒdiscussion might in some 
way contribute to the need to recognise the impact of differences. 
Some‹ˇˇˇ‹examples are ñ‹ˇˇ-ˇˇ1¨ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇˇŒ (a) In the way in which 
constructivist ideas relate to teaching and teacher education. In much 
of‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇbvŒwhat I have been reading constructivists argue that supporters 
of their approach should work‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇƒÏŒconsistently within that paradigm. 
This is the point where I have reservations. These 
reservations‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇPˇŒhave been confirmed by Crandall (1990) who raised an 



interesting point which I fear we, at times,‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ››Œforget in our 
'academic ivory towers'. He wrote "it is unrealistic to expect most 
practitioners and‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇNƒŒpolicy makers to consciously articulate or 
embrace any particular paradigm". He argued that whilst‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇwwŒmost 
practitioners have been touched in some way by dominant paradigms, they are 
not aware of,‹ˇˇˇ‹or interested in, questions of ontology, or epistemology. 
‹ˇˇ.ˇˇ1Ùˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇ/ˇˇ2Tˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇôôŒ(b) The recognition of different 
starting points was placed in a slightly different context for 
me‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇˇˇŒwhen I reñread Griffiths and Tann (1992). They talk about what 
they called differences between the‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇˇŒlanguages of personal and 
public theories. They say that there are multiple different 
languages‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇffŒwhich are appropriate to different forms of thought, and 
argue that teachers (and others) have a‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ§íŒlanguage which is 
admirably suited to explaining their practical actions, they also have a 
language‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇŒwhich fits into the academic discourse of their profession. 
What Griffiths and Tann argue is that‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ§íŒthese languages need to be 
translated across the differences in order to make connections 
between‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇÓÓŒthe two. This certainly explains for me why in so many 
situations teachers and teacher educators‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇffŒgive so little value to 
each other's knowledge. In this context who can be responsible 
for‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇNƒŒinterpreting the languages? Is it possible to translate both 
language forms without distorting either?‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇË∫ŒConstructivist 
approaches recognise differences in discourses but seem to avoid problems 
of‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ∞ˇŒtranslation by arguing for relational valuing. But this 
position, I now think, is sadly lacking in its‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇbvŒunderstanding of 
the politics of the relationships which position the discourses and accord 
them‹ˇˇˇ‹greater or lesser value. ‹ˇˇ0ˇˇ2`ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇ1ˇˇ3ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇÃÃŒI 
found this 'difference in understanding the world' even more poignant when 
I read Lather. She‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇwwŒtalks (1990, p.329ñ30) with passion about the 
need to think "outside the structures of thought and‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇˇŒconsciousness 
that we have inherited, to avoid the "masters' position" of formulating a 
totalizing‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇE—Œdiscourse, seems to require more selfñconsciousness 
about the particularity and provisionality of‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ€mŒour senseñmaking 
efforts, more awareness of the multiplicity and fluidity of the objects of 

our‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇDDŒknowing". Whilst what Lather is saying makes sense in terms 
of current directions in research and‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇààŒwithin the directions of 
where our discussions have been going, I know that what she 
is‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ*™Œsuggesting is not a comfortable position to work in. On a 
practical classroom level, it is hard to see‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ$íŒhow teachers could 
be convinced that they should operate in theoretical ambiguity rather than 
sense‹
‹Œˇˇ¥¥Œmaking certainty. I think that they would say that their world is 
ambiguous enough. This is in noø‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇÊfŒway to beñlittle the way that 
teachers prefer to work. What I am trying to say is that in this post‹
‹ŒˇˇƒÏŒmodernist situation in which we now find ourselves the differences 
in perspective, language, and‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ[mŒview of the world, might create 
greater separation between teachers and 'academics' than before. I‹ˇˇˇ    
ˇˇˇˇ‹think that this danger in differences needs to be recognised and 



acknowledged.—ˇß
ˇ
ˇ—√ˇ√14 September 1992.‹ˇ&ˇ4ˇˇ3‹ˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ3‹ˇˇˇLˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ&‹Dear 
Wendy,√ˇÄ√‹ˇ&ˇ5ˇˇ3Áˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ3ÁˇˇˇWˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ&‹ŒˇKKŒI have just read a paper by 
Jane Gear (1987) on√√ Attention, Affect and Learning.√Ä√ I couldn't 
get‹ˇˇˇˇ3Úˇˇˇbˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇ8„Œover how it kept touching on the kinds of 
things you were saying in your last fax and which‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇKKŒwere represented 
in your mind map. I suspect that neither of us will have the time to 
engage‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ§íŒwith the paper in any depth. Essentially, Gear puts up an 
interactive model of attention,‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ¿ˇŒperception, memory and arousal 
(APMñA). What impressed me was the recognition given to‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇààŒemotion in 
learning. She sees emotion as 'present at the very moment of perception' 
and as‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ""Œtherefore 'being intrinsic to cognition, to thinking and 
knowing'. As so much of the work on‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇj™Œthe social construction of 
knowledge deals with the individual's perception of phenomena 
and‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇôôŒthe construction of a shared reality in which difference can 
be maintained and provided for, I‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇâÿŒfind this concern with emotion 
critical in establishing subjectivity. It also seems to 
link‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇÊfŒclosely with the emotional intensity, anguish and suffering 
which sometimes accompanies‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇm∂Œtransformations in peoples's attitudes 
and beliefs. I also like the way she gets into the‹ˇˇˇ‹unconscious or 
'subñthreshold of consciousness'.‹ˇˇ6ˇˇ3Úˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇ7ˇˇ4Åˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇááŒI think 
you would find Gear's discussion of the senses in learning ties in with 
what you are‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ33Œsaying of how the knower constructs different kinds 
of knowledge. I think there is a very‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇíIŒimportant links with what 
Giddens is saying. For example, without getting in too much 
above‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇâÿŒmy head, Gear cites the effects of sensory deprivation 
experiments in which panic and‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ;Œdisorientation ensue. I see these 
findings as relating to anxiety which affects the 
social‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇUUŒconstruction of knowledge in two ways: (1) it prevents 
knowledge acquisition, lead to‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ33Œfragmentation, dispossession, 
disillusionment and pessimism and (2) may accord others the‹ˇˇˇ‹'right' to 
determine our experiences and the meaning of those experiences for 
us.‹ˇˇ8ˇˇ4åˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇ9ˇˇ4‰ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ±ŒHow then, do we effect the social 
construction or reconstruction of knowledge without harming‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ33Œin any 
way the individual students sense of self and individuality? Do we see 
consensus and‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ…$Œagreement as an essential requisite of our 
discussions with students. I would have thought we‹ˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹can use our 
disagreements to direct own own processes of critical enquiry.—ˇß

ˇ—Ballarat, 16.9.92‹ˇ&ˇ<ˇˇ5+ˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ5+ˇˇõˇˇˇ  ˇˇ

ˇˇˇ&‹Dear Mike,√ˇÄ√‹ˇ&ˇ=ˇˇ57ˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ57ˇˇßˇˇˇ  ˇˇ
ˇˇˇ&‹Œˇˇ$íŒThe point that you say Gear is making is one that I think we 
have tended to ignore for far too long,‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇNƒŒthanks possibly to the 
work of the 'taxonomy people', behaviorists and even the 
cognitive‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ""Œpsychologists who have all tended to focus their 
research on smaller and smaller elements in the‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇq«Œbelief that that 
was the way to learn about the whole. I hope now that researchers are 
beginning to‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ››Œrecognise that the whole person has always been much 



more than the sum of those tiny‹ˇˇˇ‹researchable 
parts.‹ˇˇ>ˇˇ5Cˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇ?ˇˇ5ãˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇffŒYour connections between Gear's 

work and that of Giddens is interesting. I don't know if you‹ˇˇˇ     ˇˇ
ˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇ6€Œhave read√√ Modernity and Selfñidentity,√Ä√ but it is interesting 
that you are making connections with‹ˇˇˇˇ5£ˇˇˇˇˇ ˇˇ
ˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇÃÃŒrisk taking. Giddens argues there that whilst personal risks may 
have reduced in the last century,‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ33Œinstitutionally structured risks 
environments have become much more prominent, consequently it‹ˇˇˇ‹has 
become more and more difficult to protect one's self from 
risk.‹ˇˇ@ˇˇ5óˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇAˇˇ5”ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ…$ŒTo your comments about 
disagreements as being a requisite of discussion and challenge with 
our‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ∏„Œstudents I can only say "I wish". I have just been reading 
some of my GDE students' journals in‹ˇ/ˇˇ5Îˇˇ[ˇˇˇ5äˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ
ˇ/‹ŒˇˇpˇŒwhich they have been writing about their teaching rounds. One out 
of twenty stated that they wereø‹ˇˇˇ    ˇˇ
ˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇÄˇŒencouraged to express their opinions, to experiment, to take 
risks, to work out things for‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇˇŒthemselves. To varying degrees all 
of the others felt that they were being forced to replicate 
their‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ@ˇŒsupervisors. This demand for conformity is particularly 
prevalent in this particular course because,‹ˇˇˇ    ˇˇ
ˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇ@ˇŒas I recently found out, √√every√Ä√ lesson is not just evaluated, 
but is marked. The messages and‹ˇˇˇˇ67ˇˇˇ0ˇˇˇ    ˇˇ
ˇˇˇˇ‹assumptions which are implicit here are horrendous.—ˇß
ˇ
ˇ—√ˇ√Monday 28 September.‹ˇ&ˇDˇˇ6_ˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ6_ˇˇˇXˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ&‹Dear 
Wendy,√ˇÄ√‹ˇ&ˇEˇˇ6jˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ6jˇˇˇcˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ&‹Œˇˇ8ŒIt never ceases to amaze me 
how we set off independently to explore the same track. This time 
it‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇÌ∂Œappears to be ambiguity which I have come across through my 
reading of Britzman (1991),‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ
ÃŒDavies (1990) and Billig et al (1988)]. As a way in to the discussion, I 
want to begin with a simple‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ'bŒstatement that may explain the 
apparent confusion that surrounds the use of the 
terms‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇùâŒconstructivism and social construction of knowledge that 
you have identified and I have been‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ ˇŒstruggling with 
indeterminately. Quite simply different knowledges are 
constructed‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ;Œdifferently. I'm sure that this is what Schon was 
saying when he distinguished between‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ‡ˇŒreflectionñinñaction and 
reflectionñonñaction. Until recently different 'knowledges' have 
been‹ˇˇˇ‹held to be in competition with and seen as standing in opposition 
to each other. ‹ˇˇFˇˇ6uˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇGˇˇ6ÿˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ–ˇŒThe problem lies in the 
ambiguity of the term 'construction'. As Peters, Hirst and other of 
the‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇïUŒLondon Line showed quite distinctly (see Chambers 1983) there 
are recognisable forms of‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇé8Œdisciplinary knowledge with their own 
particular characteristics, their peculiar specialist‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇâÿŒsemantic 
fields, their codified practices such that we can identify the particular 
registers of‹ˇˇˇ‹law, medicine, religion and so forth. 
‹ˇˇHˇˇ6„ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇIˇˇ7ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ†ˇŒWe need to show how other forms of 
excluded knowledge are constructed and how these can be‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇˇŒvalidated 



and what the interñrelationships are between them and 'approved' knowledge. 
As‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ’UŒBritzman (1991) points out the value of experiential 
knowledge, associated with personal and‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇt]Œembodied knowledge, has 
been taken for granted and the underlying structures 
and‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇˇŒassumptions that authorise it have been rarely interrogated. 
Subjectivist accounts have been‹ˇˇˇ‹largely excluded and their place in 
internally persuasive discourse remains 
unexamined.‹ˇˇJˇˇ7%ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇKˇˇ7gˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ@ˇŒBut another ambiguous aspect 
of 'construction' deals with how knowledge is actually generated‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ 
ˇŒand comes to be socially shared, the actual processes that go on, and I 
have talked elsewhere‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇÃÃŒabout these. We have seen, I think, that, 
much that passes for the social construction of‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇm∂Œknowledge is in 
fact a disguised form of transmission, the perpetuation of a pedagogical 
fraud,‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇˇˇŒwith the effect that rather than being socially 
constructed, knowledge is routinised and reduced‹ˇˇˇ‹to a kind of 
game.‹ˇˇLˇˇ7rˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇMˇˇ7¥ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇÏNŒOne appropriated system of 
guidance is the process of scaffolding which parents employ 
with‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇôôŒchildren in the language acquisition process. It seems to me 
that  scaffolding can also provide‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ--Œnothing other than cued 
elicitation, a good example of which can be found in the Meno of 

Plato‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇUUŒ(reproduced in part in Billig et al 1988 and also in 
Edwards and Mercer 1987), which is of more‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇÄˇŒthan particular 
interest because is an early example of an imagined or recreated dialogue 
used‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇˇˇŒas a teaching device, although not one chosen to serve as a 
vehicle for research as in our case. In‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ;Œits original form, 
scaffolding appears to have focussed on the meaning potential of 
language‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ¿ˇŒand was  progressively removed as the child's 
apprenticeship to learning continued. However,‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇˇŒin its 
schoolñbased, public form, its potential has been vitiated and subverted to 
a form of‹ˇˇˇ‹knowledge acquisition. ‹ˇˇNˇˇ7øˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇOˇˇ8-
ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇj™ŒYour reference to Tabachnick and Zeichner's use of the term 
reconstruction is interesting‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ
yŒbecause I touched on this from the point of view of social change in my 
ISTE paper and was part‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ’UŒof my initial confusion about 
constructivism.  Tabachnick and Zeichner both maintain as‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇêˇŒdoes 
Goodlad, that there is no point in trying to change the institution of the 
school unless‹ˇˇˇ‹there is a frontal, coñordinated policy for social 
reconstruction generated by the 
community.‹ˇ;ˇPˇˇ88ˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ8dˇˇ]ˇˇˇ7¡ˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ
ˇˇˇ
ˇ;‹ø‹ˇˇQˇˇ8ˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇIŒMy reference to reconstruction of knowledge 
however, was of a different kind. If knowledge can‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ±Œbe 
deconstructed to show its partiality in terms of historical context and 
constitutive interests,‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇUUŒpatriarchal and cultural specificity, then 
it can also be reconstructed in some worthwhile‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ““Œmanner. We cannot 
engage endlessly in a process of deferral of meaning. To do so would be 
to‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇÿùŒparalyse both thought and action. So far we haven't really 
considered the central importance‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇˇˇŒof the deconstructive process 



as a necessary precursor of the reconstruction of knowledge or 
the‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇj™Œimposed silences which surround the curriculum. Here is 
another ambiguity that lurks within‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇbvŒthe term reconstruction and 
that is its connection with construal, how things are 
construed‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ*™Œrather than constructed. How we construe will determine 
how we construct or reconstruct,‹ˇˇˇ‹hence the validity of Gidden's remarks 
concerning projection into the future.  
‹ˇˇRˇˇ8äˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇSˇˇ8¯ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇxxŒWe both seem to have found our way to a 
consideration of ambiguity and how this is tolerated.‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇÄˇŒDrawing on 
the phenomenology of MerleauñPonty, Morrison (1982) maintains that 
ambiguity‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇˇŒis part of one's existence and our shared experience 
with others. Billig et al (1988) in Ideological‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ6€ŒDilemmas (to which 
I will refer later) and Davies (1990), present detailed analyses of 
case‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇÿùŒstudies which demonstrate how at the level of ordinary 
explanations people live with such‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇj™Œambiguities. However, I am 
somewhat concerned at the sanguine acceptance of ambiguity as‹ˇˇˇ‹somehow 
unavoidable, manageable and containable. 
‹ˇˇTˇˇ9ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇUˇˇ9Pˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇ››ŒOnce again, the perspicacity of your 
reference to the knower and the known (I noticed that‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ§íŒMadeleine 
Grumet uses the same expression) is highlighted. Who is the knower and what 
is‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇƒÏŒknown and what do we substitute for these terms in each 
particular contextualised equation?‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ$íŒWhat do our life experiences 
bequeath to us in knowledge terms? When does ambiguity bring‹ˇˇˇ‹about 
dislocation and fragmentation? ‹ˇˇVˇˇ9[ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇWˇˇ9íˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇÛ3ŒA good 
place to begin, I believe is with your references to the expert, but before 
I do this let us‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇNƒŒlook at some of the ambiguities, contradictions, 
conflicts and dilemmas that are faced by‹ˇˇˇ‹teachers as they are presented 
in Billig et al (1988). ‹ˇˇXˇˇ9ùˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇYˇˇ9æˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹'Native' intelligence 
and experiential learning. (The old nature/nurture 
debate).‹ˇˇZˇˇ9…ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Cognitive developmental models of growth and 
transmission models.‹ˇˇ[ˇˇ9‘ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇ]ŒThe individual and society including 
considerations of structure and agency, freedom 
and‹ˇˇˇ‹constraint.‹ˇˇ\ˇˇ9flˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Expertise and equality involving concepts 
of authoritarianism and 
egalitarianism.‹ˇˇ]ˇˇ9ıˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ`ˇŒParticularization and generalization 
(or universality) established through particular 
category‹ˇˇˇ‹systems.‹ˇˇ^ˇˇ:ˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇ_ˇˇ:ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ0ˇŒNow it seems to me 
that constructivism operates at the interconnection of each of the terms. 

In‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ0ˇŒthis process the individual is joined to society but can never 
be totally absorbed without loss of‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ ˇŒidentity. Constructivism 
allows people to circumvent ideological intransigence, 
irreconcilable‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇm∂Œdifferences and mutually exclusive conditions. This 
seems to me to be the boundary that we‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇˇˇŒshould be riding and which 
we need to make permeable. The situation is complicated, of 
course,‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ$íŒby the origin and nature of difference in that we can 
encounter differences of interpretation,‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇqŒmethodology, technique, 
and implication within paradigms, and differences across paradigms‹ˇˇˇ‹or 
constructions. ‹ˇˇ`ˇˇ:!ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇaˇˇ:yˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇ`ˇŒI see a critical social 



paradigm as coping with and providing for both kinds of difference. 
Is‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇqŒconstructivism therefore primarily concerned with the 
paradigmatic, or the pragmatic.‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ]ŒCherryholmes (1988) asks the same 
question of postñmodernism, and I interpreted your‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇxxŒreference to 
Crandall's work as saying much the same thing. Or are we not in fact 
dealing with‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇIŒdifferent forms of constructivism at different levels 
of operation just as we talk of constructing‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ€mŒa friendship or 
constructing a theory? Isn't this what is really running beneath your 
concern‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ$íŒwith the potentially damaging effects, as far as students 
are concerned, of the representation of‹ˇˇˇ‹practical knowledge in 
theoretical language? 
‹ˇˇbˇˇ:Ñˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇ;ˇcˇˇ:‹ˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ:‹ˇˇ]ˇˇˇ8˘ˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ
ˇˇˇ
ˇ;‹ŒˇˇêˇŒThe chapter in Billig et al on expertise and equality speaks 
directly to the problem of decidingø‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇôôŒhow mutuality and reciprocity 
can be achieved within the school. As you are at pains 
to‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇv'Œemphasise in your anecdote involving your third year student, 
our situated practice is marked‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇôôŒby contradiction and conflict. The 
problem is that expertise, however constituted,‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ’UŒcircumscribed or 
expressed will not go away and cannot be ignored however 
deprecating,‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇUUŒambivalent or 'hunchshouldered' the form of 
authority which it takes. There seems to me to be‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇïUŒno point in 
pursuing the fiction that the supervisor, if experience, knowledge, 
and‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ@ˇŒqualifications count for anything, is there simply as a 
friend, even when divested of the role of‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇŒassessor. I suspect this 
is to demean the role of friendship by professionalising its pursuit 
as‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ™™ŒBillig et al suggest when they speak of an official 
'philosophy of friendship' which operates in‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ„éŒthe ambivalent and 
paradoxical terms of 'unequal egalitarianism or 
nonñauthoritarian‹ˇˇˇ‹authoritarianism' (ibid: 67). 
‹ˇˇdˇˇ:˜ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇeˇˇ;{ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇààŒMy data from the student conferences 
during the Practicum suggest that Billig et al are correct‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ±Œwhen 
they say that the 'modern relations between experts and nonñexperts are 
characterised by‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇNƒŒambivalence rather than egalitarianism'. I 
believe that this is, in fact, actively promoted by‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ¢ËŒthe Liaison 
Lecturers in my investigation, particularly in conjunction with the 
identification‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇÌ∂Œand presentation of alternative choices, so much so 
that in the end some supervisory staff‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ*™Œappear to be saying 
nothing. As Billig et al say 'All too often experts are not applying a 
fully‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇïUŒdetermined and systematised body of knowledge' and are 'more 
likely to engage in‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ±;Œimprovisation or a conversation with the 
situation' which as the heirs of postñmodernism we‹ˇˇˇ‹should rejoice in. 
But do we, can we?‹ˇˇfˇˇ;Üˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇgˇˇ;Èˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇúqŒWhat can we do then, 
live with the situation? I would say we need to refocus on subjectivity 
as‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇùâŒyou appear to have been doing if we want to produce 
charismatic, transformative, individuals‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ±;Œcapable of inspiring 
dispositional beliefs and creativity. What does the student want from 
the‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ`ˇŒsupervisor? What is the role of the supervisor for each 
individual student? If we are to have‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ€mŒexperts, let them be 
experts in constructivism who know how to empathise with students 



and‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ±;Œemploy the cognitive belief systems of individual students to 
produce further learning. Do the‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇˇŒstudents know how their own 
contradictory views of authority and egalitarianism 
are‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ6€Œconstructed? Are they able to manage and express their own 
feelings and emotions? Do they‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ`ˇŒknow how they can reciprocate? And 
what about us, the lecturers? How do they perceive us? In‹ˇˇˇ‹what does our 

credibility lie? ‹ˇˇhˇˇ;Ùˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇiˇˇ<bˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ@ˇŒThis is where I would 
come back to Johari's window which is something like a twoñway 
mirror‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ0ˇŒon constructivism for I think our students help to 
construct us and enable us to reconstruct our‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ±;Œselves, which in an 
intersubjective manner become their selves, in the sense in 
which‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ±;Œknowledge becomes conjointly owned. Judicious use of the 
window permits us to move that‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇˇŒwhich was unknown to us, lying as 
it does below the threshold of our conscious awareness, into‹ˇˇˇ‹full 
consciousness. ‹ˇˇjˇˇ<mˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇkˇˇ<Øˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇ*™ŒIsn't this what is going 
on in constructivism, generally: the modification, adaptation, 
and‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇÌ∂Œextension of our cognitive belief systems which are affected 
by and in turn affect our‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇUUŒinteractions, a continuous dialectic 
between the general and the particular, the individual and‹ˇˇˇ‹the group, 
the subjective and the objective? ‹ˇˇlˇˇ<∫ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇmˇˇ<Êˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇq«ŒAs 
you say of our participation in the dialogue, when we go back to reñread 
the text at different‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇxxŒtimes we obtain different readings. This is 
as we would expect if there are no grand designs, 
no‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ≥3Œmetañnarratives, no transcendental givens and we can retain our 
essential subjectivity.‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ…$ŒHowever, I have the distinct impression 
that none of this answers your concerns about the‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇUUŒstudents who 
insist on and demand certainty and those who, given freedom and the right 
to
‹emergence of totalitarianism, fascism and 
dictatorship.‹ˇˇnˇˇ<Òˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇoˇˇ=>ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ33ŒIn an attempt to explore 
the power/knowledge relationship as a driving force in the creation 
of‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇÏNŒsubjectivity and the social construction of knowledge, I have 
gone back to Walkerdine (1985),‹ˇ/ˇˇ=Tˇˇ]ˇˇˇ81ˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ
ˇˇˇ
ˇ/‹Œˇˇ¿ˇŒWeedon (1987), Grumet (1988) and Britzman (1991). Both Walkerdine 
and Weedon are workingø‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇI$Œwith a view of subjectivity which 
emphasises the creation of subject positions. In spite 
of‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ""Œreferences to the need to consider affectivity and emotionality 
I find their work lacking in a‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇNƒŒconsideration of these aspects of 
subjectivity. The effects of passion and desire on 
will,‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇUŒmotivation and curriculum are never fully elucidated. Grumet 
and Britzman, however, go some‹ˇˇˇ‹way to redressing the balance. 
‹ˇˇpˇˇ=Iˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇqˇˇ=±ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇUUŒIn her examination of how particular 
forms of language, supporting particular notions of‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇíIŒtruth, came to 
be produced, Walkerdine (1985) sees the 'autonomous agent' as aligned with 
a‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ$íŒparticular form of rationality which itself is part of the 
'humanistic dream' in which power,‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ—tŒstruggle, conflict and desire 
are displaced and dissipated. Walkerdine maintains that 



women,‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇÄˇŒwhose bodies, according to Freud, were thought to be 
incapacitated for reason,' are the price‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇE—Œpaid for ensuring a 
stable, nurturant and facilitating environment to produce 
selfñregulated,‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇÿùŒrational and autonomous subjects'. She proceeds to 
identify 'the working of a multiple and‹ˇˇˇ‹contradictory subjectivity in 
the surveillance of passion and the regulation of 
desire'.‹ˇˇrˇˇ=ºˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇsˇˇ>ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇ’UŒIn the creation of multiple 
subjectivities and contradiction, power is not equated 
with‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ§íŒauthority over someone, neither is it eradicated by personal 
harmony, but is located in the‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇŒvery practice of teaching. It is an 
effect of the teaching process. 'Practices which produce 
subject‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇˇŒpositions are of necessity multiple and those positions 
themselves are often diverse and‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ™™Œcontradictory' (Walkerdine 
1985:220). I believe this has been true of supervisory practices 
and‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇUUŒthe discourse of selfñregulation and normalisation but that 
with our understanding of the‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ'bŒdifferent forms of knowledge and the 
way these are constituted differently, together with 
the‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇÄˇŒemergence of a radical feminist movement, we are moving into 
a period where different forms‹ˇˇˇ‹of knowledge are increasingly 
valued.‹ˇˇtˇˇ>ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇuˇˇ>Çˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ€mŒWeedon (1987) draws on 
Walkerdine's work and puts forward a theory of the relation 
between‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇE—Œlanguage, subjectivity, social organization and power and 
examines this relationship in terms‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇbvŒof liberal, radical and 
socialist feminist theory. With Walkerdine she views language as 

'the‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ[mŒplace where the actual and possible forms of social 
organisation and their likely social and‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇUŒpolitical consequences are 
defined and constested....(and) also the place where our sense 
of‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇLÃŒourselves, our subjectivity, is constructed....Language is not 
the expression of unique‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇã¢Œindividuality; it constructs the 
individual's subjectivity in ways which are socially 
specific.‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ]ŒMoreover for poststructuralism, subjectivity is neither 
unified, nor fixed....a site of disunity‹ˇˇˇ‹and conflict...producing 
conflicting subject positions (Weedon 1987:21). 
‹ˇˇvˇˇ>çˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇwˇˇ>ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇ;ŒNeedless to say, Weedon's approach 
contains problems for my conception of agency which is‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇDDŒlinked to 
autonomy. Weedon speaks of the agents of change, permitted to act on behalf 
of‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇˇŒothers, rather than authors of change (ibid:25). Moreover she 
sees the terms subject and‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ.ãŒsubjectivity as marking 'a crucial 
break with humanistic conceptions of the 
individual'.‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇI$Œ'Subjectivity' is used to refer to the conscious and 
unconscious thoughts and emotions of the‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ∂€Œindividual, her sense of 
herself and her ways of understanding her relation to the 
world‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇqŒ(ibid:32). Humanist discourse postulates an 'irreducible 
humanist essence of subjectivity'.‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ33Œ'Poststructuralism proposes a 
subjectivity which is precarious, contradictory and in 
process'‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇˇŒ(ibid:33), but nevertheless essential I would claim. In 
terms of our earlier discussion about‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇÄˇŒmaintaining and managing 
contradiction and conflict, is it possible to hold to aspects of 



both‹ˇˇˇ‹views: a humanist view and a postñstructuralist view?                                 
‹ˇˇxˇˇ>˚ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇyˇˇ?tˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇ'bŒWeedon, like Britzman, sees the 
individual 'as always the site of conflicting forms 
of‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇã¢Œsubjectivity'. For Weedon, the 'ways of thinking which 
constitute our consciousness...(and the)‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇUUŒpositions with which we 
identify, structure our sense of ourselves, our subjectivity' 
(ibid:33).‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇÿùŒShe sees the attainment of full subjectivity as 
illusory (ibid:41), seeing the individual as‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ±;Œcomplicit and 
compromised in a battle for status and power. 'Motivation and desires 
are‹ˇˇˇ‹themselves the effects of the social institutions and processes 
which structure society' (ibid:41).‹ˇˇzˇˇ?ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹ ‹ˇˇ{ˇˇ?¡ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇ¢ËŒWhat 
Weedon is saying affects our/my understanding of the term experiential 
knowledge.‹ˇ/ˇˇ?Ãˇˇ]ˇˇˇ8iˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ
ˇˇˇ
ˇ/‹Œˇv'ŒAccording to Weedon, experience has no inherent, essential meaning. 
In one sense this isø‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ¿ˇŒincontrovertible, yet this will not stop 
people from extracting from their experiences the‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇŒmeaning which 
they see as inhering or extracting what they see as the essential features 
of a‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇI$Œsituation. This also forms the basis for group sharing and 
critical incident sessions during the‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇƒÏŒpracticum in which sharing 
the experiential knowledge of others becomes the focus. If 
this‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ§íŒwere not so, how else do professionals operate? What is 
reflectionñinñaction? Is there no store‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ∞ˇŒof experiences to draw on? 
If there is nothing inherent in the process, there must surely 
be‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇíIŒsome essential, agreed meaning which directs or influences our 
future action. Do we not apply‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇÿùŒprevious learning to new 
situations, even if this is partial, generalised, incomplete and 
based‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇLÃŒupon a particular ontological framework as Weedon maintains 
(ibid:34)? What constitutes‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ;Œprofessional behaviour and 
professionalism? How do we go about setting up and interpreting a‹ˇˇˇ‹code 
of ethics if there is nothing agreed or 'essential' to our 
purposes?‹ˇˇ|ˇˇ?Ãˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇ}ˇˇ@kˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇààŒWhat I take from Grumet's work 
is the sense of new possibilities of expression and 
realisation‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇÌ∂Œwhich our own dialogue has provided. Grumet (1988:66) 
quotes William Erle to the effect that‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ""Œ'the "I" of 
autobiographical consciousness is an index to a subjectivity that is always 
open to‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇbvŒnew possibilities of expression and realisation'. This is 
a much more positive, celebratory and‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇE—Œconvivial notion than the 
restrictive, limiting, determining notion of an illusory 
subjectivity.‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ$íŒIt suggests that through our subjectivity we are 
able to influence, reject or accept our‹ˇˇˇ‹positioning. 
‹ˇˇ~ˇˇ@vˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇˇˇ@√ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇ€mŒAfter reading Grumet, I have come to 

appreciate our dialogue as the shared construction of‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇt]Œindividual 
autobiographical events in which we are both simultaneously subject and 
object,‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇˇŒsubjectively and objectively pursuing peculiar and partial 
truths. Subjectivity, then, in the‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇffŒsense of 'I', the subject, can 
be thought of as multiple and varied whilst still 
maintaining‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇNƒŒcoherence, but is in no way dominated by a singular, 



consistent identity. 'Objectivity, which‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ€mŒrelates to the, as yet, 
other than consciousness, also need to remain fluid and 
unclassified'‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇŒ(Grumet 1988:67). If you close out on the one, the 
other becomes static and inoperable and‹ˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹denies possibility. —ˇß
ˇ
ˇ—CONCLUDING REMARKS:√ˇÄ√‹ˇ&ˇÉˇˇAFˇˇˇˇˇˇˇAFˇˇ_ˇˇˇ

ˇ—There are many sites that we have not mapped accurately and to which we 
have not been able to‹ˇˇˇˇAcˇˇ|ˇˇˇ
ˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇâÿŒreturn. No discussion of difference and differences would be 
complete without a consideration of‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇNƒŒthe contribution made by 
Derrida. According to Kearney (1986), for Derrida there is 
¿¿no‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ*™Œintuition of timeless essences¿ˇ¿ which calls into question 
one aspect of intuitive knowledge,‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇâÿŒDerrida¿ˇ¿s notion of 
diffe¿ˇ¿¿ˇ¿`rance comprising both the notion of differing meanings and the 
deferral‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇpˇŒof meaning, implies that presence is always deferred and 
that we are engaged 'in a play of‹ˇˇˇ
ˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇ   ˇˇŒotherness'. Meaning, then, 'is always other than 
consciousness...By deconstructing‹ˇˇˇˇA±ˇˇ ˇˇˇ
ˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇÃÃŒ√√transcendental subjectivity √Ä√(our emphasis) into the 
spatioñtemporal play of language, Derrida‹ˇˇˇˇAæˇˇ◊ˇˇˇ
ˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇññŒdoes not do away with the subject altogether... he simply opens 
the subject to its own desire for‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ’UŒwhat is other than itself' which 
permits 'a ludic affirmation of selfñdifferentiation' 
Kearney‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ$íŒ(1986: 125). The dialogue as an exploratory research 
vehicle appears wellsuited to this kind 
of‹ˇˇˇ‹approach.‹ˇˇÖˇˇAcˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇÜˇˇAù‹flùˇˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇIŒConstructivism has 
provided a centre for us, a point of reference in which many 
competing‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇË∫Œversions of subjectivity coñincide, even if that centre 
is fractured, chaotic, confused,‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ8Œdiscontinuous, falling in on 
itself, a quark of the mind, with no fixed locus. It has provided for 
us‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ‡ˇŒa function, in Derrida's use of the term, something which 
allows us to concentrate the mind on‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ™™Œthis implosion, however 
shifting meaning is in time and space, otherwise we would have had 
noˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ
ˇ/‹ŒˇˇêˇŒpoint of contact.  The endless shifting of signifier and signified 
has to take place somewhere: theø‹ˇˇˇ‹play of interpretation must go 
on.‹ˇˇáˇˇB

ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇàˇˇBwˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ’UŒWhat is particularly valuable in Derrida is 
that from what we have read so far, he helps us to‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇNƒŒescape from 
social determinism. The subject is liberated in Derrida's view:'the subject 
is not‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ@ˇŒsome metañlinguistic substance or identity, some pure 
cogito of selfñpresence; it is always‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇUUŒinscribed in language and 
this very inscription constitutes a form of liberty... the subject is 
not‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇUUŒtied to a single identity or essence, but lives in language as 
diffe`rance and is therefore‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ∂€Œperpetually haunted by the 
'other'... and late that 'deconstruction gives pleasure in that it 
gives‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ""Œdesire... Without a certain love of the text no reading 
would be possible'. (Derrida, 1984, quoted‹ˇˇˇ‹in 



Kearney,1986:125ñ6).‹ˇˇâˇˇBÑˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇäˇˇBÏˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇˇŒIn this view 
language and discourse constitute one particular form of subjectivity 
according to‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ’UŒwhich individuals cannot be seen as passive 
constructions. Whilst problematising the nature of‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ∫.Œexperience, 
which is often wrongly regarded as 'universal or transhistorical', (Gavey, 
1989),‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ…$Œwe should not deny the authenticity of individual 
experience, nor the power of resistance based‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇÄˇŒon shared experience 
of oppression. Nevertheless our encounters with constructivism 
suggest‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ™™Œthat Gavey is right in wishing to"decentre the subject". 
We need to replace 'the unified rational‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇùâŒself' conceived in terms 

of possessing 'a unique, essential, coherent and unified nature 
and‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ`ˇŒsubjectivity', with an individual who is not 'the origin and 
gaurantor of meaning' but one who is‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇˇŒ'fragmentary, inconsistent 
and contradictory' (Gavey 1989:495). Any constructivist 
approach‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ6€Œto teacher education has to work from that position and 
enable studentñteachers to become aware‹ˇˇˇ‹of these inconsistencies and 
contradiction.‹ˇˇãˇˇB˘ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇåˇˇCàˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇbvŒAnother important example 
of constructivist work which can provide us, and our students, 
with‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇNƒŒexamples of constructivist approaches to teaching and 
learning is the work of Donald Schon‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇˇŒwhich we acknowledge as 
being part of our history, and part of our future direction but 
which‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇˇŒwe have not yet revisited. In a recent article by Schon 
refers to reflective teaching as ¿ˇ ¿a‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ¿ˇŒconversation with the 
situation¿ˇ¿ (1992, p.126), a form of inquiry which is 
situational,‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ¿ˇŒtransactional, openñended, and social. Like Schon we 
view constructivist teaching as having the‹ˇˇˇ‹potential to be all of 
these.‹ˇˇçˇˇCïˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇéˇˇCˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇ*™ŒOur dialogue on constructivism is 
potentially unending. Features of the mind maps continually‹ˇˇˇ‹shift, 
disappear and reñappear in different places. As one of us wrote:  
‹ˇˇèˇˇC˝ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇêˇˇDˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹ŒˇEŒConstructivism is thus about opportunity 
and possibility. It is about turning subjectñobject‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ¿ˇŒrelations 
inside out and upside down, ensuring that categorical meanings are 
suspended. As‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ∫.ŒGrumet maintains, (1988:67) autobiographical 
writing, which can be said to comprise an‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ@ˇŒongoing dialogue, 
'mediates the categorical and the accidental, the anticipated and the 
unexpected,‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ™™Œand the individual and the collective'. In our 
writing I have experienced the value of permitting‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ–ˇŒ'the gaps, the 
contradictions, the leaks and explosions in the text' in order to 'invite a 
self‹
‹interpreting and selfñdetermining 
reading'.‹ˇˇëˇˇD$ˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹‹ˇˇíˇˇDˇˇˇˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ†ˇŒIn language which owes much to 
Grumet, we have been able to acknowledge the presence and 
the‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇã¢Œeffect of contradictory realities, rather than privatise 
them, acknowledge our own dependencies‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇ*™Œinstead of suppressing 
them, and support each other through our struggles rather 
than‹ˇˇˇ‹undertake them singly and 
alone.‹ˇ;ˇìˇˇDåˇˇˇˇˇˇˇD≥ˇˇVˇˇˇ/Àˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇˇ
ˇˇ



ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇˇˇˇŒThe dialogue has made us examine more closely through a 
consciously selfñreflexive process, the‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇEŒgenealogy of our own 
individual 'knowledges' combined with our own individual 
subjective‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ’UŒhistories. There is still a great deal of work to be 
done on the different forms of knowledge but‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ±;Œthe complex 
relationship between them is beginning to emerge as we have crissñcrossed 
across‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇÄˇŒthe territory. Our discoveries have often been fortuitous 
or accidental. Many require further‹ˇˇˇ‹Œˇˇ;Œconfirmation. Clearly, the 
social construction of knowledge is not as deterministic or as 
straight‹ˇˇˇ‹ŒˇIŒforward as is often assumed. We have discovered many forms 
of constructivism in our travels‹ˇˇˇ‹all of which are interñrelated and 
have hidden and unexpected effects. 
ˇˇ
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